

DNA-Protein Complexes Created by Mutant EcoRII Methyltransferase

and Quinolone Antibiotics in Escherichia coli

by

Morgan Leigh Henderson

University Program in Genetics and Genomics Duke University

Date:

Approved:

Kenneth N. Kreuzer, Supervisor

Meta J. Kuehn

K. V. Rajagopalan

Sue Jinks-Robertson

Dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the University Program in Genetics and Genomics in the Graduate School of Duke University

2014

ABSTRACT

DNA-Protein Complexes Created by Mutant EcoRII Methyltransferase

and Quinolone Antibiotics in Escherichia coli

by

Morgan Leigh Henderson

University Program in Genetics and Genomics Duke University

Date:____

Approved:

Kenneth N. Kreuzer, Supervisor

Meta J. Kuehn

K. V. Rajagopalan

Sue Jinks-Robertson

An abstract of a dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the University Program in Genetics and Genomics in the Graduate School of Duke University

2014

Copyright by Morgan Leigh Henderson 2014

Abstract

Expression of mutant M.EcoRII protein (M.EcoRII-C186A) in Escherichia coli leads to tightly bound DNA-protein complexes (TBCs), located sporadically on the chromosome rather than in tandem arrays. The mechanisms behind the lethality induced by such sporadic TBCs are not well studied, nor is it clear whether very tight binding but non-covalent complexes are processed in the same way as covalent DNA-protein crosslinks (DPCs). Using 2D gel electrophoresis, we found that TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A block replication forks in vivo. Specific bubble molecules were detected as spots on a 2D gel, only when M.EcoRII-C186A was induced, and a mutation that eliminates a specific EcoRII methylation site led to disappearance of the corresponding spot. We also performed a candidate gene screen for mutants that are hypersensitive to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A. We found several gene products necessary for protection against these TBCs that are known to also protect against DPCs induced with wild-type M.EcoRII (after aza-C incorporation): RecA, RecBC, RecG, RuvABC, UvrD, FtsK, and SsrA (tmRNA). In contrast, the RecFOR pathway and Rep helicase are needed for protection against TBCs but not DPCs induced by M.EcoRII. We propose that stalled fork protection by RecFOR and RecA promotes release of tightly bound (but non-covalent) blocking proteins, perhaps by inducing Rep helicase-driven dissociation of the blocking M.EcoRII-C186A. Our studies also argued against the involvement of several proteins that might be expected to protect against TBCs.

We took the opportunity to directly compare the sensitivity of all tested mutants to two quinolone antibiotics, which target bacterial type II topoisomerases and induce a unique form of DPC. We uncovered *rep* and *ftsK* as novel quinolone hypersensitive

mutants, and also obtained evidence against the involvement of a number of functions that might be expected to protect against quinolones. Other work with quinolones showed a mild reduction in the SOS response to DNA damage by quinolones in *recQ* mutants. We also determined that the quinolone resistance seen in an *icdA* mutant is not due to the up-regulation of the AcrAB-ToIC efflux pump.

Dedication

To my daughter, Evelyn Adair Henderson, who was born March 30, 2014, three days after my defense.

Contents

Abstract iv
List of Tablesxi
List of Figures xii
Abbreviations xiv
Acknowledgements xv
Chapter 1: Background1
1.1 Prokaryotic model systems for studying genome instability relevant to cancer1
1.2 SOS response to DNA damage2
1.3 Introduction to E. coli HR pathways3
1.4 Replication fork blockage and restart pathways7
1.4.1 Replication fork direct restart7
1.4.2 Fork regression pathway for replication fork restart7
1.4.3 Recombination dependent replication fork restart8
1.5 Systems that create deleterious DNA-protein complexes
1.5.1 Aza-C-induced M.EcoRII DNA-Protein crosslinks10
1.5.2 DPCs with topoisomerase11
1.5.3 Tandem repressor-operator complexes12
1.5.4 Solo, non-arrayed TBCs13
1.5.5 Collisions with RNA polymerase14
1.5.6 Tus <i>Ter</i> replication fork traps15
1.5.7 Fork blockage by UV damage and DnaB ^{ts} mutant
1.5.8 DNA-protein complexes in eukaryotes16

1.6 Helicases clearing stalled replication forks	16
1.7 Major questions to be addressed	17
Chapter 2: Functions that protect from tightly bound DNA-protein complexes created mutant EcoRII methyltransferase	by 19
2.1 Introduction	19
2.1.1 M.EcoRII-C186A tightly-bound DNA-protein complexes	19
2.1.2 Replication intermediates on 2D gel electrophoresis	20
2.2 Results	21
2.2.1 Fork blockage at TBCs created by M.EcoRII-C186A	21
2.2.2 Functions that protect from TBCs created by M.EcoRII-C186A	25
2.2.3 Recombination proteins and sensitivity to TBCs	28
2.2.4 Helicases and sensitivity to TBCs	34
2.2.5 FtsK and SsrA (tmRNA) protect against TBCs	36
2.2.6 Conflicting results between two rarA knockouts	40
2.3 Discussion	43
2.4 Materials and Methods	47
2.4.1 Materials	47
2.4.2 Plasmids	47
2.4.3 <i>E. coli</i> strains	48
2.4.4 2D gels to visualize DNA intermediates	49
Chapter 3: <i>E. coli</i> response to quinolone antibiotics	51
3.1 Introduction	51
3.1.1 Is replication necessary for the cytotoxicity of quinolones?	53
3.1.2 Why do mutations in TCA cycle enzyme, isocitrate dehydrogenase, confer resistance to low-levels of quinolones?	53

3.	.2 Results	54
	3.2.1 Is replication necessary for the cytotoxicity of quinolones?	54
;	3.2.2 Screen for Nalidixic acid bacteriostatic mutants	60
; I	3.2.3 Why do mutations in TCA cycle enzyme, isocitrate dehydrogenase, confer resistance to low-levels of quinolones?	60
	3.2.4 Determination of the role of RecQ helicase in the response to quinolones	63
	3.2.5 Proteins that protect <i>E. coli</i> from quinolone antibiotics	72
3.	.3 Discussion	76
3.	.4 Materials and Methods	78
;	3.4.1 Materials	78
;	3.4.2 <i>E. coli</i> strains	78
(3.4.3 Growth kinetics for nalidixic acid sensitivity	80
	3.4.4 Plate assay of SOS induction in response to nalidixic acid	80
	3.4.5 Liquid assay of SOS induction in response to nalidixic acid	80
	3.4.6 Spot tests for sensitivity to quinolone antibiotics	81
	3.4.7 Using AZT to block replication	82
;	3.4.8 Expressing coliphage N4 <i>orf8</i> to block replication	82
ŝ	3.4.9 Comparing quinolone resistance of an $\Delta icdA$ mutant in wild-type and $\Delta acrA$ strains	82
Chap	ter 4: Discussion and Future Directions	84
4.	.1 Summary of results	84
4.	.2 Characterization of hypersensitive mutants and creation of additional mutants .	88
2	4.2.1 Visualizing replication intermediates to test models for RecFOR, Rep, and UvrD involvement in the processing of M.EcoRII-C186A induced TBCs	88
4	4.2.2 Models for FtsK involvement in processing DNA-Protein complexes	89

4.2.3 Does the primosome have a role in replication fork restart following M.EcoRI C186A induced TBCs?	II- 90
4.2.4 Model for RuvABC and SbcCD involvement at TBC-blocked forks	91
4.2.5 Is the tmRNA system induced when RNA polymerase is blocked by TBCs?.	92
4.3 Sensitivity to quinolone-induced DPCs	93
4.4 Final remarks	94
References	95
Biography1	10

List of Tables

Table 1: Functions of relevant genes	18
Table 2: Proposed models for involvement in repair of M.EcoRII-C186A-indu quinolones, and aza-C-induced DPCs	uced TBCs, 44
Table 3: Induction of β -Galactosidase by nalidixic acid	66
Table 4: Sensitivity to M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBCs, quinolones, and aza DPCs	-C-induced 87

List of Figures

Figure 1: RecBCD assisted RecA-homologous recombination	5
Figure 2: RecFOR assisted RecA-homologous recombination model for daughter stranger repair	nd 6
Figure 3: Models of replication fork restart	9
Figure 4: Predicted replication intermediates and two-dimensional gel pattern of linearized pBR322	23
Figure 5: DNA replication is blocked in cells expressing mutant EcoRII C186A methyltransferase.	24
Figure 6: Sensitivity to M.EcoRII-C186A	27
Figure 7: Model of involvement of RecFOR, RecA, and Rep in TBC repair	30
Figure 8: Accumulation of unresolved Holliday junctions in <i>ruvC</i> mutant	33
Figure 9: Two models of involvement of FtsK in TBC repair	37
Figure 10: "Chain-reaction" model for clearing blocked elongation complexes	39
Figure 11: Sensitivity of <i>∆rarA</i> mutants to M.EcoRII-C186A	42
Figure 12: Structure of Azidothymidine (AZT) and thymidine	55
Figure 13: Cells death induced by AZT treatment	56
Figure 14: Cell death induced by expressing coliphage N4 orf8	58
Figure 15: Cell survival with Arabinose titration of orf8 expression in BW27783	59
Figure 16: Comparing quinolone resistance of an <i>icdA</i> mutant in wild-type and <i>acrA</i> strains	62
Figure 17: Miller's Assay of SOS induction in response to nalidixic acid in <i>recQ</i> double mutants	, 65
Figure 18: Plate assay of SOS induction in response to nalidixic acid in <i>recQ</i> double mutants	69
Figure 19: Growth kinetics for nalidixic acid sensitivity of <i>recQ</i> , <i>recB</i> , and <i>recQ recB</i> double mutant	71

Figure 20:	Polar effects on <i>gyrB</i> in <i>∆recF</i> mutant	73
Figure 21:	Sensitivity to quinolone antibiotics	75

Abbreviations

aza-C:	5-azacytidine
Cipro:	ciprofloxacin
DPC:	DNA-protein crosslink
DSB:	double-strand break
HR:	homologous recombination
M.EcoRII:	EcoRII methyltransferase
M.EcoRII-C186A:	mutant EcoRII methyltransferase
MMC:	Mitomycin-C
Nal:	nalidixic acid
NER:	nucleotide excision repair
RFB:	replication fork barrier
RNAP:	RNA polymerase
ROS:	reactive oxygen species
ssDNA:	single-stranded DNA
TBC:	tightly bound DNA-protein complex
UV:	ultraviolet light

Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge my advisor, Kenneth Kreuzer, for all guidance and encouragement. I would also like to acknowledge current and former committee members, Tao Hsieh, Meta Kuehn, K. V. Rajagopalan, Sue Jinks-Robertson, and Laura Rusche, for thoughtful discussions and advice.

Chapter 1: Background

1.1 Prokaryotic model systems for studying genome instability relevant to cancer

Escherichia coli is a valuable system for studying DNA damage, because DNA replication, repair, and protection mechanisms are highly conserved from bacteria to humans. Bacteria are also exposed to most of the same DNA damaging agents as eukaryotes, have similar protective mechanisms, a short generation time and are easily manipulated, making *E. coli* a great model system.

A relationship between cancer and genomic instability has been well established [1]. One of the best examples of the value of using a prokaryotic system to understand DNA repair and carcinogenesis in humans is mismatch repair (MMR), which was first discovered in *E. coli* from a study of mutants with an elevated mutation frequency (for review, [2]). Mutations in the *E. coli* genes *mutS, mutL, mutH, uvrD* and *dam* [3,4,5,6] lead to an elevated mutation rate. These genes were determined to be involved in the post replicational repair of DNA mismatches referred to as the mismatch repair system. A similar mismatch repair system was found in humans [7]. Mutations in the human homologs of MutS and MutL result in susceptibility to hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC), one of the most common cancer predisposition diseases in humans (for review, [8]).

Three other genes in *E. coli* found to yield a high mutation frequency when disrupted are *mutM*, *mutY*, and *mutT* [9]. Studying these genes uncovered how bacteria and human cells repair damage caused by 8-oxoG, created by oxidative damage to a

guanine residue. 8-oxoG is highly mutagenic because it can pair with adenine as well as cytosine, leading to G:C \rightarrow T:A transversions. MutM removes 8-oxoG residues opposite cytosine residues [10,11] and MutY removes adenine residues across from 8-oxoG [9], allowing for proper pairing with cytosine. Mutations in the corresponding human proteins OGG1 and MYH, respectively, can lead to a susceptibility to colon cancer [12]. MutT, the first mutator mutant described in *E. coli* [13], removes 8-oxoG from the nucleotide pool [14] and has a corresponding human protein, MTH, which performs the same function.

Alkylating mutagens can damage guanine by attaching a methyl group to the oxygen atom, leading to mispairing with thymine rather than cytidine. The repair of O6-methylguanine was defined in *E. coli* mutants defective for two DNA repair methyltransferases [15]. These mutants were found to have a high rate of spontaneous mutation, suggesting they were deficient in a DNA repair or protection mechanism and were therefore studied further. The study of these mutants uncovered the mechanisms for repairing O6-methylguanine lesions. Eukaryotic cells are also subject to O6-methylguanine lesions and repair the lesions in a similar manner as prokaryotes [16].

1.2 SOS response to DNA damage

The SOS response in *E. coli* is a physiological response to DNA damage that involves the regulation of 20-40 genes. The mechanisms for the regulation of the SOS response are well understood (for reviews, see [17,18,19,20]). The genes regulated by the SOS response encode proteins involved in DNA repair, cell-cycle inhibition, and SOS-induced mutagenesis. The expression of genes involved in the SOS response is controlled by RecA and LexA. In uninduced cells, LexA binds to operator sequences upstream of each SOS gene, repressing transcription. The SOS response is induced when RecA binds regions of single-stranded DNA, created by DNA damage or during the process of repairing the damage. RecA then undergoes a conformational change that leads to activation of its coprotease activity, and then RecA promotes the autocleavage of LexA. Cleavage of LexA removes repression from SOS genes and leads to induction of these genes. When exposed to quinolone antibiotics, the SOS response is induced through the double-strand break (DSB) processing RecBCD pathway [21]. Mitomycin-C (MMC) and UV also induce the SOS response, but do so through the RecFOR pathway, presumably because MMC and UV damage lead to single stranded DNA (ssDNA) and blocked forks rather than DSBs [21].

1.3 Introduction to E. coli HR pathways

Homologous recombination (HR) is a method to repair damaged DNA by exchanging nucleotide sequences between two DNA molecules. RecA, which catalyzes the strand exchange reaction, is the crucial protein in all HR reaction. RecBCD assists RecA to repair DSB damage via HR (Figure 1; for reviews, see [22,23,24]). DNA damage, such as a fork blocked by a TBC, can lead to a broken replication fork. Homologous recombination can restart a broken replication fork, which requires both RecA and RecBCD. RecBCD helicase/exonuclease binds to a double-stranded DNA end and unwinds the 5' DNA end until it reaches the Chi sequence (5' GCTGGTGG 3') and nicks the 3' end. This produces the ssDNA substrate of a 3' overhang for RecA to bind. RecBCD loads RecA onto the DNA. RecA performs strand invasion with a homologous region of DNA. Stand invasion produces a D-loop which serves as a site for PriA to initiate assembly of the replisome. The recombination reaction yields a Holliday junction, which is resolved by either the RuvABC resolvasome or branch migration by RecG helicase [25,26,27].

The RecFOR pathway is another pathway that assists in RecA-mediated recombination, but the RecFOR pathway processes single-stranded gaps rather than DNA ends (Figure 2; [28,29]). A gap in the DNA can arise when a damaged DNA template is replicated. RecJ exonuclease binds to the 5' end of a single-strand gap in DNA and along with RecQ helicase, moves along the DNA cleaving the 5' strand creating a 3' overhang [30]. RecFOR loads RecA onto the 3' overhang [31] allowing RecA to catalyze HR. RecA performs strand invasion with a homologous region. This forms a Holliday junction which can be branch migrated by RuvABC and possibly RecG. The Holliday junction is resolved by RuvABC.





This pathway involves the response of a fork that is blocked by a TBC. Parental DNA is black, the nascent strand is orange. TBC: tightly bound DNA-protein complex, A: RecA, BCD: RecBCD, PriA: PriA, G: RecG, ABC: RuvABC.



Figure 2: RecFOR assisted RecA-homologous recombination model for daughter strand gap repair

This pathway involves DNA damage that leads to a gap. Parental DNA is black, the nascent strand is orange. Star: template damage, A: RecA, FOR: RecFOR, G: RecG, ABC: RuvABC.

1.4 Replication fork blockage and restart pathways

When the DNA replication machinery encounters DNA damage of various kinds, or unusual situations such as secondary structures, DNA crosslinks and tightly bound proteins, replication fork blockage can occur (for reviews, see [32,33]). Blocked replication forks in turn can induce DNA damage responses, and can also lead to mutation or cell death. Recent work has begun to unravel multiple pathways that cells use to restore active replication after fork blockage; some of these involve damage repair while others simply avoid the damage, leaving it in one of the daughter duplexes (for reviews, see [34,35,36]).

1.4.1 Replication fork direct restart

Direct restart can reactivate a stalled replication fork, if the fork block is quickly removed. Direct restart requires PriA, a component of the primosome. The primosome is a six-protein complex that begins assembly with PriA binding to DNA. Binding of PriB, PriC and DnaT follows. Then DnaC loads DnaB, the replicative DNA helicase. DnaG associates and synthesizes the RNA primer [37,38]. When the block is cleared and the replicative helicase is reloaded, replication can resume. Direct fork restart can also occur from D-loops formed during recombination.

1.4.2 Fork regression pathway for replication fork restart

If the fork block is not quickly removed, fork regression may be necessary for repair (for review, see [39]). If the lesion is not in duplex DNA, fork regression can move it back into a duplex region, allowing for repair from a conventional pathway, such as NER (Figure 3). Another model is strand-switch synthesis, which also starts with fork

regression (Figure 3). Then a lesion in the leading-strand can be bypassed by using the lagging-strand product as a template [40]. The lesion can be repaired before subsequent rounds of replication.

1.4.3 Recombination dependent replication fork restart

Homologous recombination can restart a broken replication fork. RecA and RecBCD are crucial for this pathway. The steps are described in Section 1.3 and Figure 1.



Figure 3: Models of replication fork restart

These pathways involve the response of a fork that is stalled by leading-strand damage; some of these pathways are also relevant for lagging-strand damage. Various steps are indicated by arrows; the color of the arrow corresponds to the color of the text describing a particular step. Parental DNA is black, the nascent leading strand is solid red, and the nascent lagging strand is dashed red. Template DNA damage is indicated by the small black boxes, and the short segment of DNA from strand switch synthesis is blue (from reference [39]).

1.5 Systems that create deleterious DNA-protein complexes

1.5.1 Aza-C-induced M.EcoRII DNA-Protein crosslinks

DNA-protein crosslinks (DPCs) are particularly difficult to study, therefore poorly understood form of damage that creates blocked replication forks [41,42,43]. A challenge in studying DPCs is that many inducing agents, such as radiation and formaldehyde, create DPCs throughout the chromosomal DNA and the crosslinks involve a wide variety of different DNA-binding proteins [41,42]. A number of DNA damaging agents, including ultraviolet light (UV), ionizing radiation, formaldehyde, certain carcinogens, and some chemotherapeutic drugs, cause proteins to become trapped on DNA in DPCs, which have been shown to block DNA replication.

One system used to avoid the challenges of studying DPCs that are formed with a variety of proteins across the chromosome utilizes the chemotherapeutic drug Azacytidine (aza-C). Aza-C leads to DPCs that are both DNA site-specific and proteinspecific. Aza-C is a cytidine analog in which the carbon-5 (C5) of the pyrimidine ring is replaced with nitrogen. M.EcoRII acts on this particular cytosine residue within the EcoRII recognition sequence by transferring the methyl group from Sadenosylmethionine to C5 [44]. However, when the cytidine analog Aza-C is incorporated into the target sequence, an irreversible and covalent DPC is formed between M.EcoRII and its DNA recognition sequence (5'-CCWGG). Several groups have used aza-C-induced M.EcoRII DPCs as a model system to investigate how cells respond to and repair DPCs ([28,43,45,46,47,48,49]; reviewed in [42]; Krasich et al., unpublished data). Previous work from our lab used 2D agarose gel electrophoresis to visualize the accumulation of replication forks blocked at aza-C-induced DPCs [43]. Sensitivity of mutants to aza-C-induced DPCs has been studied in our lab and others and results are summarized in Chapter 4, Table 4. Mutants of *recA* ([45,46,47,48]; Krasich et al., unpublished data) and *recC* ([48]; Krasich et al., unpublished data) are hypersensitive to aza-C-induced DPCs, arguing that DSBs are formed. RecBCD and RecA may play a direct role in repairing DPCs, or may be involved in repairing downstream DNA damage such as broken replication forks.

As mentioned above, to restart replication after the formation of DSBs, RecBCD assists in RecA-mediated recombination which generates Holliday junctions that can be resolved by RuvABC. Mutations in *ruvABC* also cause hypersensitivity to aza-C ([48]; Krasich et al., unpublished data). Helicases UvrD [48,49] and DinG (Krasich et al., unpublished data) may play a special role in DPC repair, as mutations in both lead to hypersensitivity to aza-C-induced DPCs. An interesting finding in our lab is that *ssrA* mutants are hypersensitive to aza-C-induced DPCs, arguing that tmRNA plays an important role in clearing stalled ribosome-mRNA complexes generated after transcription is blocked by aza-C-induced DPCs [49].

1.5.2 DPCs with topoisomerase

In *E. coli*, quinolone antibiotics target topoisomerase IV [50] and topoisomerase II (gyrase) [51,52] and stabilize a unique form of DPC called the cleavage complex. Quinolone-stabilized DNA gyrase cleavage complexes block replication forks *in vivo* [53]. In eukaryotes, the chemotherapeutic drugs, including doxorubicin and etoposide, target topoisomerase II and also stabilize the cleavage complex. This topic is discussed further in Chapter 3.

1.5.3 Tandem repressor-operator complexes

Replication can also be blocked by tightly bound but non-covalent complexes [54,55], and it is not clear whether the processing and consequences of TBCs are similar to those of DPCs. One system that has been used to study the consequences of replication fork blocks created by TBCs involves tandem repressor-operator complexes. *E. coli* strains expressing either TetR or LacI repressor, with tandem arrays of 240 copies of the respective binding sites (*tetO* or *lacO*) in the chromosome, demonstrated site-specific and reversible blockage of chromosomal replication at the TBC array [55]. Replication appeared to sometimes proceed a short distance into the array, suggesting some limited success at replication through the blockage. When the TBCs were present for 2 hours and then reversed by addition of the appropriate inducer, replication was shown to rapidly restart in either wild-type or *recA* mutant cells [55]. However, maintaining the chromosomal TBC array for 4 hours in wild-type cells led to a massive loss of viability, and so eventually some toxic event is induced by the long TBC arrays [55].

Shorter TBC arrays (22 or 34 copies) were also found to create replication fork blockage *in vivo*, and arrays even shorter than that blocked replication *in vitro* but not *in vivo* [56]. These results suggested that factors, such as recombination proteins and/or helicases, can prevent or ameliorate fork blockage *in vivo*. Interestingly, RecA, RecBCD, and RecG were all required for cell viability in the presence of the 34-copy TBC arrays, whereas RecF, Rep, UvrD, and RuvABC were not [56]. These genetic results imply that DSBs are somehow formed in response to the replication blocks. While *rep* and *uvrD* single mutants were viable with the 34-copy TBC arrays, a later study revealed a synthetic phenotype indicating redundant roles of Rep and UvrD in promoting replication through the 34-copy TBC array [57].

1.5.4 Solo, non-arrayed TBCs

Tandem arrays of TBCs present a rather unnatural obstacle to DNA replication, and their processing and consequences might be distinct from single TBCs. Two different tight binding proteins, active site (catalytically inactive) mutants of a restriction nuclease and a restriction methyltransferase, have been used to generate solo, sporadically located (non-arrayed), TBCs. The E111G mutant of EcoRI nuclease binds very tightly to its recognition sequence and causes lethality when expressed at high levels [58], as does the C186A mutant of M.EcoRII [59,60,61]. M.EcoRII-C186A induced TBCs are the subject of Chapter 2 and will be discussed in greater detail. The E111G EcoRI protein blocks E. coli replication forks in vitro, and either Rep or UvrD helicase (but not RecG, PriA or Mfd) can relieve the replication block [57]. TBCs created with a mutant EcoRI nuclease were also shown to block transcription in vitro [62], although a later study showed that additional trailing RNA polymerases can allow the transcription complex to push through the TBC, dislodging the protein in the process [63]. These studies show that solo TBCs are potent replication and transcription blocks in vitro, and that they can be cytotoxic in vivo. However, they do not illuminate the in vivo molecular consequences nor the pathways that cells might use to overcome solo TBCs. The

studies with both tandem and solo TBCs also support an important redundancy in which Rep and UvrD generally assist the replication fork in overcoming protein blockage of various types.

1.5.5 Collisions with RNA polymerase

Several studies argue that the most important and/or common fork blockage in nonstressed cells is caused by collisions with RNA polymerase, not template damage [57,64]. Collisions between replisomes and transcribing RNA polymerases lead to fork blockage in both bacteria and eukaryotes [29,65]. Cells have multiple protective mechanisms to reduce the complications due to these collisions and most collisions lead to pausing, not inactivation of the replisome [64].

The orientation between the replisome and RNAP effects the extent of the damage. Head-on collisions are more inhibitory to replication forks than co-directional collisions [66,67,68,69,70,71]. Bacteria have evolved to minimize head-on collisions, by organizing the majority of highly-transcribed genes in the same orientation [72]. Reducing the frequency of RNAP stalling and backtracking reduces the frequency of collisions. Multiple RNAPs translocating on the same gene reduces the frequency of backtracking. Helicases, Rep and UvrD, are hypothesized to inhibit the frequency of RNAP backtracking [57]. After a collision has occurred, the *E. coli* replisome might be able to displace the stalled RNAP [73]. If the replisome is unable to displace stalled RNAP, Mfd, a dsDNA translocase, may be able to act [74]. Restart of the blocked replication forks can be initiated by PriA.

14

1.5.6 Tus *Ter* replication fork traps

It is important to note that bacterial cells maintain a specialized and intentional fork-blockage system to assist in the completion of DNA replication. *E. coli* replication forks are paused, in a unidirectional fashion, when the forks encounter the Tus protein bound to *Ter* DNA sites in the terminus region [75,76,77]. When Tus binds to the *Ter* sites, a barrier called a fork trap is formed [78]. The fork trap allows forks to enter the terminus region, but they are not able to exit, creating stalled replication forks at the *Ter* site [79]. The Tus *Ter* system can be used to study the consequences of forks blocked at TBCs. When *Ter* sites are inserted in regions outside the terminus, RecBCD-mediated homologous recombination (HR) and induction of the SOS response are required to tolerate the blocked replication forks [80,81,82]. UvrD is also required for survival in this situation, which was traced to the ability of UvrD to remove the bound Tus from *Ter* sites [83,84].

1.5.7 Fork blockage by UV damage and DnaB^{ts} mutant

Two other fork blockage systems have been studied in some detail and provide an interesting comparison to the systems described above. Following UV exposure, the replication machinery can be blocked by pyrimidine dimers [85,86]. RecA, along with loading factors RecF, RecO and RecR, are needed to stabilize the arrested replication fork after UV damage [87,88,89]. Furthermore, RecA-mediated HR is required for the processing of these blocked forks [27], and Rep helicase, along with primosome proteins PriB and PriA, are required for restarting replication [90]. The second system involves fork blockage after temperature shift of a DnaB^{ts} mutant, which can lead to the formation of RuvABC-mediated DSBs [91]. In this case, the presence of RecA contributes to DSB formation, presumably by RecA-mediated Holliday junction formation for RuvABC action [92]. The forks stalled following DnaB inactivation are degraded by RecFOR, along with RecJ, RecG, and Exol (SbcB) [93].

1.5.8 DNA-protein complexes in eukaryotes

In *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, the Fob-block system consists of Fob1 which binds to the replication fork barrier (RFB) site in ribosomal DNA (rDNA), preventing the replication fork from progressing in the wrong direction [94,95]. This system has been used as a model showing that overcoming DNA-protein complexes is also important in eukaryotic cells [96]. An inducible Fob-block system was used to show that MRX (Mre11, Rad50, and Xrs2) plays a role in maintaining fork integrity at these strong, but non-covalent protein-DNA barriers. In *E. coli,* RecBCD, RecQ, and RecJ play roles similar to the MRX complex.

In *Schizosaccharomyces pombe*, RTS1 is a terminator of replication that controls the direction of replication at the *mat* locus by creating an RFB site [97]. Using a system to express RTS1, it was discovered that homologous recombination is necessary for cell viability [98]. While the recombination is required for cell viability when forks are stalled, the recombination occasionally causes gross chromosomal rearrangements [98].

1.6 Helicases clearing stalled replication forks

Helicases play important roles in restarting stalled replication forks by displacing the blocks to replication. Rep and UvrD are helicases that translocate from 3' to 5' [99,100]. Rep helicase allows replication fork progression past a protein-DNA complex including E111G EcoRI protein blocks and TBC arrays [57]. Rep is also required for restarting replication stalled at UV-damage [90]. UvrD, like Rep, also allows replication fork progression past TBC arrays [57]. UvrD is capable of removing the bound Tus from *Ter* sites [83,84]. Rep, but not UvrD interacts with the replicative helicase to facilitate the replication of DNA with a bound protein [57]. Phage T4 Dda helicase is capable of clearing DNA bound by RNA polymerase (RNAP) *in vitro* [101].

1.7 Major questions to be addressed

The scope of this work is to analyze effects of a solo TBC, using the mutant M.EcoRII protein (C186A) to compare to the consequences of TBCs and DPCs discussed in Chapter 1. We use 2D gel electrophoresis to determine if a single TBC can block replication forks *in vivo*, as was previously shown for covalent DPCs [43]. We compared a colletion of twenty-five mutants' sensitivity to M.EcoRII-C186A TBCs with aza-C-induced DPCs. In addition to studying the effects of M.EcoRII-C186A TBCs, we have performed tests with quinolone antibiotics which stabilize the cleavage complex DPC. The same collection of mutants were tested for quinolone sensitivity.

gene	function
dinD	function unknown; upregulated during SOS response
dinG	helicase
dnaJ	chaperone
dnaQ	epsilon subunit of DNA polymerase
ftsK	essential cell division protein linking cell division and chromosome segregation
helD	helicase IV
hflC	part of HflCK complex that regulate FtsH protease
intQ	predicted defective integrase
lexA	transcription repressor that regulates the SOS response
mcrA	component of restriction system for defending the cell against foreign DNA
mfd	transcription-coupled repair factor
polB	DNA polymerase II; combined polymerase and exonuclease
priA	component of primosome
rarA	conserved ATPase involved in responses to fork stalling
recA	DNA strand exchange and recombination protein with protease and nuclease activity
	helicase; component of the RecBCD helicase/nuclease (exonuclease V) complex that
recB	Is essential for recombination and dsDINA break repair
recC	is essential for recombination and dsDNA break repair
	helicase; component of the RecBCD helicase/nuclease (exonuclease V) complex that
recD	is essential for recombination and dsDNA break repair
recF	component of the RecFOR complex which functions in RecA-mediated recombination
recG	helicase; catalyzes branch migration on forked DNA structures
recJ	Exonuclease; functions with RecQ & RecFOR
recO	component of the RecFOR complex which functions in RecA-mediated recombination
recQ	Helicase; functions with RecJ & RecFOR
recR	component of the RecFOR complex which functions in RecA-mediated recombination
rep	helicase; removes proteins from DNA ahead of replication fork
ruvA	helicase; Holiday junction resolvasome
ruvC	endonuclease; Holiday junction resolvasome
sbcCD	dsDNA exonuclease and ssDNA endonuclease
ssrA	specialized tmRNA that releases stalled ribosomes and tags the truncated peptides for degradation
uvrA	subunit of the UvrABC NER generalized DNA repair process
uvrD	helicase II; also functions with NER
xseA	exonuclease VII

Table 1: Functions of relevant genes

Chapter 2: Functions that protect from tightly bound DNA-protein complexes created by mutant EcoRII methyltransferase

2.1 Introduction

2.1.1 M.EcoRII-C186A tightly-bound DNA-protein complexes

As mentioned in chapter one, the mechanisms behind the lethality induced by solo TBCs have not been well studied, nor is it clear whether very tight binding but noncovalent complexes are processed in the same way as covalent DPCs. We used a system to express tight-binding mutant M.EcoRII protein (C186A), which creates solo, site-specific, and protein-specific TBCs, to analyze the *in vivo* consequences and protein requirements for survival. A powerful aspect of this system is that previous studies, from our lab and others, have already identified a variety of mutants that are hypersensitive to aza-C-induced DPCs that involve the same M.EcoRII protein (except that the DPCs utilize the wild-type version of the protein) [28,43,45,46,47,48,49] (reviewed in [42]; Krasich et al., unpublished data). The active site cysteine residue (C186) of M.EcoRII acts on a cytosine residue in the recognition sequence 5'-CCWGG by transferring the methyl group from S-adenosylmethionine [44]. When the active site cysteine residue is substituted with alanine, a TBC is formed between the mutant M.EcoRII and the EcoRII site containing the target cytosine [60]. Covalently trapped DPCs are formed at the same sites with the wild-type M.EcoRII when the cytidine analog, aza-C, has replaced the target cytosine [60,102,103].

We performed an extensive candidate gene screen for mutants that are hypersensitive to the M.EcoRII-induced solo TBCs, using an arabinose expression system that allows carefully titrated expression of M.EcoRII. We found several gene products necessary for protection against these TBCs that are known to also protect against DPCs induced with wild-type M.EcoRII (after aza-C incorporation): RecA, RecBC, RecG, RuvABC, UvrD, FtsK, and SsrA (tmRNA). In contrast, a functional RecFOR pathway and Rep helicase are needed for protection against TBCs but not DPCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A. Overall, our results support a model in which RecFOR/RecA-dependent fork stabilization promotes dissociation of a TBC, and also reveal that the tmRNA system helps protect against TBCs, presumably helping to overcome TBC-mediated blockage of coupled transcription-translation complexes. Interestingly, different but overlapping functions are involved in surviving TBCs versus DPCs, both involving the M.EcoRII protein.

2.1.2 Replication intermediates on 2D gel electrophoresis

2D gel electrophoresis allows for the separation of DNA intermediates based on size and shape [104]. Previous work from our lab used 2D agarose gel electrophoresis to visualize the accumulation of replication forks blocked at aza-C-induced DPCs involving the wild-type M.EcoRII protein [43]. The site-specific DPCs between M.EcoRII and its recognition sequence create specific bubble molecules detected as spots on the 2D gel. A mutation that eliminates an EcoRII methylation site leads to disappearance of the corresponding spot. 2D gel electrophoresis has been used to visualize fork-blockage following UV-damage, but because the damage is not site-specific, the pattern that can be seen is less distinct, involving a cone-shaped region [105]. We replicated the 2D gel electrophoresis technique used for aza-C-induced DPCs [43] and determined that a

single, tightly bound (but non-covalent) M.EcoRII complex could also block replication forks *in vivo*. Interestingly, based on the molecular forms observed, the downstream consequences of fork blockage are different depending on whether M.EcoRII is in a covalent or non-covalent complex on the DNA.

2.2 Results

2.2.1 Fork blockage at TBCs created by M.EcoRII-C186A

2D gel electrophoresis was used to visualize DNA replication intermediates to determine whether a single tightly bound (but non-covalent) M.EcoRII complex could block replication forks (Figure 5). We found an accumulation of bubble molecules at locations consistent with the EcoRII methylation sites at 1,443 and 1,060 bp (and less convincingly at 131 bp) (Figure 5). The spot corresponding to the 1,443-bp recognition site was consistently stronger than the other two, suggesting that M.EcoRII sites may be saturated with the mutant M.EcoRII protein, leading to more frequent fork blockage at sites that are encountered earlier in replication of the plasmid (i.e. close to the replication origin; note that the M.EcoRII site at position 2,501 is very close to the origin - we do not know whether forks are blocked at that site, since the resulting bubble spot would be difficult or impossible to detect in the vicinity of the very intense monomer spot). The spots on the bubble arc were only detected with the addition of arabinose to induce expression of M.EcoRII-C186A. To directly test whether TBC formation at M.EcoRII sites was leading to the blocked replication forks, we analyzed a mutated pBR322-C1060A plasmid, which lacks the methylation site at 1,060 bp. Indeed, the bubble spot corresponding to the 1.060-bp site disappeared while the spot corresponding to the
1,443-bp site remained, confirming that the accumulation of bubble molecules is due to blockage at *Eco*RII methylation sites. We conclude that solo TBCs involving the mutant M.EcoRII protein are capable of blocking replication forks *in vivo*, as do DPCs formed after aza-C treatment with wild-type M.EcoRII.



Figure 4: Predicted replication intermediates and two-dimensional gel pattern of linearized pBR322.

The diagram on the left depicts plasmid pBR322 linearized by PstI at 3,607 bp; leftward arrows, replication start site (2,535 bp). Inverted triangles, EcoRII methylation sites (at positions 131, 1,060, 1,443, 2,501, 2,622, and 2,635 bp from left to right); diamond, tightly bound MTase at a blocked fork. The diagram on the right depicts B, bubble; DY, double Y; X, X structures; OC, open circle; LM, linear monomer; star, replication intermediate blocked at the 1,060 methylation site and the resulting accumulation on the two-dimensional gel. This figure is modified from Kuo et al. [43].



Figure 5: DNA replication is blocked in cells expressing mutant EcoRII C186A methyltransferase.

DNA was digested with Pst1-HF, run on two-dimensional gel electrophoresis and visualized with Southern hybridization. *Closed arrows* show accumulation of bubble molecules at locations consistent with the *Eco*RII methylation sites at 131, 1,060, and 1443 bp. *Open arrow* shows disappearance of the 1,060 bp spot with the mutated pBR322-C1060A plasmid.

2.2.2 Functions that protect from TBCs created by M.EcoRII-C186A

To determine which proteins play a role in protecting from the damage created by TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A, a collection of knockout mutants was created in a genetic background that allows carefully titrated expression from an arabinose promoter. We then compared sensitivities by examining growth (or lack thereof) in the presence of increasing concentrations of arabinose. The collection was largely chosen based on known roles of the corresponding proteins in protection from DPCs or other damage that leads to stalled replication forks. The proteins could be involved in directly reversing the TBC, protecting from the immediate consequences of the TBC (e.g. restarting replication forks or dealing with stalled transcription/translation), or repairing downstream damage from the TBCs (e.g. broken replication forks).

	0.1% glucose	0.0003% arabinose	0.001% arabinose	0.003% arabinose	0.01% arabinose
BW27783	404	• • · · •	005:	• • • • • • · · ·	0 8 P P P
∆recF *		00440.	9. C		1919 - 1919 - S
recF4115 *			334 P -	****	
∆recA *	• 40 42 .5	@ @ ·····	2.2.1		
BW27783			8 8 3 4 A	© ⊙ ⊙ ⇒ ~ ~ ~	6 ⊕ ⊘ ² ² ² ² ²
∆recO *		© ⊙ ⊘ % + +*	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	S
∆recR *	••••	. 9 0 0 0 4	68091 -	00000 ·	\$ 5 5 C
BW27783	•••••				8 ⊕ ⊖ ⊕ • •
<i>recB∷</i> Kan *		0000 ·····	$\mathfrak{A}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbb{R}^{n}) \cong \mathbb{R}^{n} \cong \mathbb{R}^{n} \cong \mathbb{R}^{n}$		at the
<i>recC∷</i> Kan *	 	• • • •	3. R (C)		
BW27783		8 8 8 9 9	⊗ ⊜⊜≑: '		\$0 ⊕ ≪ ÷ ;
∆recJ			@ @ @ @	ବେ ତ୍ର ମାନ୍ଦ୍ର	& % ≥ <
∆recQ		00004		6888 × -	6 6 m - 1
∆recG *	•••		6 6 6 · · ·	推动的方法	
BW27783	• • • • • • • • •	0 0 0 vi vi	⊕ ⊕ ⊕ ⇒ + :	@ @ @ A	e # # # #
∆rep *	••••		Q A A A A A		
ΔuvrA	••••	• • • • • • • •	•••	● @ @ X - ·	• • • • •
ΔuvrD *	••••	••••	 ● ● ● ● ● ● ● 	- 19 (B-15 - 17 - 17 - 17 - 17 - 17 - 17 - 17 -	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
BW27783	🗢 🕲 😳 🤨		● ● @ 9 9 ° °	© © © © ` .	0 8 8 8 9 9 9 9 9
∆ruvA *	•••	00000	• 0 3 5 5 5	@ S 3 3	
∆ruvC *	• • • •			0 6 4 4 4 4 ⁴	-18
∆sbcD	• • • • • · ·	•••	0000 B.A		⊜ ⊗ ି ି ି
BW27783			• • • • • • •	6 8 8 9 4 P	Q Q X X X X X
<i>ssrA::</i> Kan *			00651	Q	
hflC::Kan	••••			0002÷	
ftsK::Kan *		00005	0 0 0 4 · · ·	© ⊙ ÷ ÷	4 . 6
BW27783		0000;	00033 ÷	$\Theta^{} \Theta^{} \otimes \Theta^{} \oplus \Theta^{} \oplus \Theta^{}$.	0.000
∆dnaJ	• • • • •	•••••	••••	0000.	1998 S 1998
∆mfd	• • * • * -	• • • • •	@ @ @ @ @	••••	@ & @ ? ? ?
∆xseA					⊕ ⊗ ≷ .
BW27783	• • • • •	 S S	••••		• • • •
∆helD	••••*	🖷 🖨 🏘 💱 🔮		I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	6 🖗 🖓
∆dinG		••••	••••	0 0 0 9 0 C	
ΔροΙΒ			0 0 0 ÷	0000-	8 0 9
BW27783		· · · · ·	• • • • • • •	• • • • • •	
∆hflC		• • • • •	Ø Ø Ø Ø Ø Ø Ø Ø Ø Ø Ø Ø Ø Ø Ø		• • • • • •

Figure 6: Sensitivity to M.EcoRII-C186A

Overnight cultures of BW27783 (wild-type) and the indicated BW27783 derivatives, containing plasmid pBAD-MEcoRII-C186A, were serial diluted five-fold and spotted onto LB plates containing chloramphenicol with either glucose (0.01%) or arabinose (0.0003%, 0.001%, 0.003%, or 0.01%) and incubated at 37° overnight. Those mutants deemed to be hypersensitive are indicated with an asterisk.

2.2.3 Recombination proteins and sensitivity to TBCs

Recombination and repair proteins play important roles in survival from damage due to DPCs and topoisomerase cleavage complexes. For example, RecA, which catalyzes strand exchange, and RecBCD, which prepares broken ends for HR, greatly improve survival from aza-C-induced DPCs [23,55,56,58,63] (Krasich et al., unpublished data) and quinolone-induced cleavage complexes [106,107] (also see Chapter 3). HR by RecA is also required for the processing of replication forks blocked at UV-induced pyrimidine dimers [27]. We found that *recA*, *recB* and *recC* mutants were all markedly sensitive to TBCs generated by expression of M.EcoRII-C186A (Figure 6). Therefore, DSBs are apparently generated after formation of both DPCs and TBCs. RecA and RecBCD may play a direct role in repairing DNA-protein complexes (presumably with DSB formation), or alternatively, these proteins may be involved in repairing downstream DNA damage such as replication forks that are broken after fork blockage (Figure 1).

Like RecBCD, RecFOR assists in RecA-mediated recombination, but RecFOR proteins target RecA to single-stranded gaps rather than DNA ends [48,66]. The action of RecF, RecO and RecR stabilize and maintain replication fork arrest at sites of UV damage, while RecJ exonuclease and RecQ helicase can degrade nascent lagging strand DNA at the blocked fork [87,88,89,105,108]. We found that *recF*, *recO* and *recR* mutants are hypersensitive to TBCs induced by M.*Eco*RII-C186A (Figure 6). Notably, past studies showed that *recFOR* mutants are not sensitive to aza-C-induced DPCs [47] (Krasich et al., unpublished data), nor are they sensitive to quinolones [107]; also see

below). Perhaps fork stabilization by RecFOR is particularly beneficial in the case of non-covalently attached proteins (see Further Discussion; Figure 7). Mutants without RecJ or RecQ showed little or no sensitivity to M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBCs, indicating that erosion of the nascent lagging strand is not relevant to the processing pathway (Figure 6; the *recJ* and *recQ* mutants sometimes appeared to be very slightly sensitive, but not in a convincing and reproducible manner).





This pathway involves the response to a replication fork that is blocked by a TBC. C186A Mtase: M.EcoRII-induced TBC, A: RecA, FOR: RecFOR, Rep: Rep

RuvA and RuvC are subunits of the Resolvasome, which resolves Holliday junctions and contributes to rescue of blocked DNA replication forks through replication fork reversal [52,69]. RuvA and RuvC knockout mutants are hypersensitive to aza-Cinduced DPCs [48] (Krasich et al, unpublished data) and to quinolone-induced cleavage complexes [65,70]. RuvAB-mediated fork regression does not appear to be involved in rescuing forks blocked by UV damage [109], however ruvAB and ruvC mutants accumulate unresolved Holliday junctions after UV treatment, leading to decreased cell viability [110]. We found that *ruvA* and *ruvC* mutants are hypersensitive to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A (Figure 6). Together with the evidence for TBC-induced fork blockage and hypersensitivity of recBC mutants (see above), we speculate that TBCblocked replication forks are sometimes cleaved by a nuclease to generate broken forks, which need to be repaired by RecBCD- and RuvABC-dependent HR. In this view, the hypersensitivity of ruvA and ruvC mutants suggests that some other nuclease is responsible for fork cleavage. An alternative explanation is that RuvABC induces fork cleavage (see [92]), with subsequent RecBCD-dependent HR, and that this fork cleavage/repair pathway is somehow important for overcoming the blocking TBC (e.g. by promoting removal of the tight-binding protein).

2D gel electrophoresis was used to visualize the replication intermediates of a *ruvC* mutant. We found an accumulation of bubble molecules at locations consistent with the EcoRII methylation sites at 1,443 bp and less convincingly at 1,060 bp (Figure 8). The spot corresponding to the 131-bp recognition site was not visible and is possibly covered by another spot, unrelated to M.EcoRII-C186A expression. When the pBR322-C1060A plasmid, which lacks the methylation site at 1,060 bp, was used, the bubble

spot corresponding to the faint 1,060-bp site disappeared while the spot corresponding to the 1,443-bp site remained, confirming that the accumulation of bubble molecules is due to blockage at *Eco*RII methylation sites. In all conditions, there is an accumulation of X structures, consistent with unresolved Holliday junctions expected in a *ruvC* mutant. The X structures are not dependent on M.EcoRII-C186A expression, and there is no obvious increase in its intensity with TBC formation. Due to the M.EcoRII hypersensitivity of the *ruvC* mutant, we expected to see an increase in X structures with arabinose addition. Perhaps the number of blocked and then cleaved forks created by TBCs are too few to cause a detectable increase in X structures.



Figure 8: Accumulation of unresolved Holliday junctions in *ruvC* mutant.

DNA was digested with Pst1-HF, run on two-dimensional gel electrophoresis and visualized with Southern hybridization. *Closed arrows* show accumulation of bubble molecules at locations consistent with the *Eco*RII methylation sites at 1,443, and 1,060. *Open arrow* shows disappearance of the 1,060 bp spot with the mutated pBR322-C1060A plasmid. *X* shows an accumulation of X structures.

One candidate for a nuclease that might cleave blocked forks, or even DNA near the tightly bound protein, is SbcCD. This protein has double-strand DNA exonuclease activity as well as single-strand DNA endonuclease activity [111], and has been shown to cleave palindromic branched DNA [112] as well as DNA near a tightly bound protein (streptavidin bound at biotin-tagged DNA end) [113]. We found that *sbcD* mutants are not hypersensitive to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A (Figure 6). Knockouts of SbcCD also display wild-type sensitivity to aza-C-induced DPCs (Krasich et al., unpublished data).

2.2.4 Helicases and sensitivity to TBCs

Helicases function in diverse cellular processes, and multiple studies implicate various helicases in responding to DNA-bound proteins. For example, Rep helicase allows replication fork progression past a protein-DNA complex [57,114,115], and also prevents the formation of DSBs following replication forks arrest [116]. UvrD helicase functions in NER and MMR and can remove the replication terminator protein, Tus, bound at *Ter* sites or RecA protein from filaments [83,84,117]. We found that strains lacking either Rep or UvrD helicase are hypersensitive to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A, with the *rep* mutant being the more hypersensitive of the two (Figure 6).

Notably, the response to aza-C-induced DPCs involving M.EcoRII was distinct, with *uvrD* mutants being hypersensitive, but not *rep* mutants [48] (Krasich et al., unpublished data). Given Rep's well-studied ability to remove proteins bound to DNA, it seems likely that Rep removes the mutant M.EcoRII from TBCs but is unable to remove M.EcoRII from aza-C-induced DPCs, due to the covalent linkage (see Discussion). A

knockout of UvrA, which functions in nucleotide excision repair, is not sensitive to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A, demonstrating that some UvrD function outside of NER is important. Likewise, a UvrA knockout is not hypersensitive to aza-C-induced DPCs, excluding NER as an important component of DPC repair with these lesions [45,46,48,118] (Krasich et al., unpublished data).

RecG helicase functions in DSB repair and can catalyze branch migration of forked DNA structures and Holliday junctions [26,27]. RecG mutants are hypersensitive to both M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBCs (Figure 6) and aza-C-induced DPCs [48] (Krasich et al., unpublished data). The role of RecG could involve branch migration during RecBCD-mediated DSB repair, and/or modulation of blocked replication forks.

HelD is a helicase that functions in the RecF pathway of HR [119]. Even though the RecF pathway appears to be important in surviving TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A, a *helD* knockout was not hypersensitive (Figure 6). Finally, DinG helicase has a poorly understood role in DNA repair and replication [120]. We found that a *dinG* knockout is not hypersensitive to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A (Figure 6), but we recently showed that it is hypersensitive to aza-C-induced DPCs (Krasich et al., unpublished data), consistent with a special role in repairing DNA-protein crosslinks.

Mfd, the transcription-coupled repair factor in bacteria, removes RNA polymerase stalled at DNA damage, such as UV-induced pyrimidine dimers, and recruits the nucleotide excision repair machinery [121]. Mfd is unable to promote fork movement through the TBC generated by a tight-binding restriction nuclease mutant (EcoRI-E111G) *in vitro* [57], but it does somehow promote the rapid recovery of gene expression following UV-induced DNA damage [122]. An Mfd knockout mutant is not

hypersensitive to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A (Figure 6). We previously found that inactivation of Mfd also does not cause hypersensitivity to aza-C-induced DPCs, arguing that it plays no unique role in releasing RNA polymerase stalled at DPCs [48,49].

2.2.5 FtsK and SsrA (tmRNA) protect against TBCs

We tested a number of other knockout mutants, involved in diverse cellular functions that could conceivably play a role in protecting cells from TBCs. FtsK is an essential cell division protein linking cell division and chromosome segregation. We previously isolated an *ftsK* insertion mutant in a transposon mutagenesis screen for mutants hypersensitive to aza-C-induced DPCs (Krasich et al., unpublished data). The location of *ftsK* in *E. coli* K12 is nucleotide 933224 through 937213. The last nucleotide in the transposon mutants is 937143 (2% disrupted) and 934308 (75% disrupted). The essential N-terminal 210 amino acids are contained in both mutants. These mutants are expected to be viable, but unable to stimulate XerCD recombination [123]. Here, we find that the *ftsK* insertion mutant is also hypersensitive to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A (Figure 6). Hypersensitivity could reflect some important role in segregation of chromosomes after damage, for example assisting XerCD in chromosome dimer resolution following HR induced by DPCs or TBCs (Figure 9). Alternatively, FtsK is capable of stripping proteins off DNA *in vitro* [124] and perhaps has a function in removing the tightly-bound M.EcoRII-C186A protein (Figure 9).



Figure 9: Two models of involvement of FtsK in TBC repair

1. Removal of M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBC. 2. Chromosome dimmer resolution with XerCD (modified from [125])

SsrA (tmRNA) releases stalled ribosomes from the end of an mRNA lacking a stop codon. We showed previously that *ssrA* mutants are hypersensitive to aza-C-induced DPCs, arguing that tmRNA plays an important role in clearing stalled ribosome-mRNA complexes generated after transcription is blocked by aza-C-induced DPCs [49]. Likewise, we find that an *ssrA* knockout mutant is hypersensitive to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A (Figure 6). We therefore propose that M.EcoRII-C186A, bound to its recognition sites, can block RNA polymerase and the coupled translation machinery in much the same way as covalently attached M.EcoRII (Figure 10).



Figure 10: "Chain-reaction" model for clearing blocked elongation complexes

SsrA (tmRNA) clearing stalled ribosome-mRNA complexes generated after transcription is blocked by M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBC. C186A Mtase: M.EcoRII-induced TBC, RNAP: RNA Polymerase

Both *dnaJ* and *hflC* mutants are hypersensitive to aza-C-induced DPCs [49]. Either or both of these proteins could potentially function in processing the protein within DPCs, since DnaJ is a chaperone that assists in protein folding, while HflC is part of the HflK-HflC complex which interacts with FtsH to regulate the degradation of various proteins [126,127]. We found that neither *dnaJ* nor *hflC* knockout mutants are hypersensitive to M.EcoRII-C186A (Figure 6), suggesting that DnaJ and HflC might play a special role in degrading covalently bound proteins that cannot be dislodged by a helicase (see Discussion).

XseA is the large subunit of Exonuclease VII (ExoVII) [128], and ExoVII-deficient mutants are sensitive to both UV irradiation [129] and nalidixic acid [130], for unknown reasons. We found that an *xseA* mutant shows wild-type levels of sensitivity to the TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A (Figure 5). Finally, DNA polymerase II (Pol II; encoded by *polB*) functions as a polymerase and exonuclease with roles in replication restart following UV exposure, translesion synthesis and nucleotide excision repair (NER) [131,132,133,134,135]. Knockout mutants in *polB* are not hypersensitive to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A (Figure 6). Pol II also does not contribute to survival, mutagenesis, or restoration of DNA synthesis following UV irradiation [136] or survival from aza-C-induced DPCs [48].

2.2.6 Conflicting results between two rarA knockouts

RarA is a highly conserved DNA-dependent ATPase, with orthologs Mgs1 (yeast) and Wrnip1 (mammal) which are involved in replication fork stability [137]. They are

classified in the clade of "clamp loader" AAA+ proteins based on DNA sequence and structure [138,139,140]. Studies suggest that RarA and RecA are functionally redundant in rescuing stalled replication forks [141]. RarA colocalizes with SeqA and RecQ at the replication fork, possibly rescuing stalled replication forks [142]. Previously, the only phenotypes observed in a *rarA* knockout also require *xer* or *dif* mutations. We have discovered that the BW27784 Δ *rarA* knockout, created by P1 transducing a *rarA*.:Kan construction created in the Mike Cox lab, is hypersensitive to M.EcoRII-C186A induced TBCs (Figure 11). However, the Keio collection *rarA* knockout was not sensitive to the M.EcoRII-C186A induced TBCs (Figure 11).

We tried to clarify these contradictory results using a complementation test. Plasmid pEAW354, a *rarA* overproduction vector, was transformed into the BW27784 Δ *rarA* Cox lab knockout. Based on plasmid pET-21a, pEAW354 has a T7 promoter and requires T7 RNA polymerase for full expression. We attempted complementation, relying only on leaky expression, in the absence of T7 RNA polymerase. The negative result we obtained, of the plasmid failing to compliment the *rarA* knockout, is unfortunately not conclusive (Figure 11). Surprisingly, the Keio *rarA* knockout actually seemed to be resistant to arabinose treatment. Further studies are needed to investigate the possible role of RarA in response to TBCs.



Figure 11: Sensitivity of *ArarA* mutants to M.EcoRII-C186A

Overnight cultures of BW27783 (wild-type) and the indicated BW27783 derivatives, all containing plasmid pBAD-MEcoRII-C186A, and plasmid pEAW354 when indicated, were serial diluted five-fold and spotted onto LB plates containing chloramphenicol with either glucose (0.01%) or arabinose (0.003%) and incubated at 37° overnight.

2.3 Discussion

In this work, we analyzed fork-blockage by M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBCs, and the sensitivities of candidate mutants. A powerful aspect of our system is the ability to compare aza-C-induced DPCs involving wild-type M. EcoRII with M.EcoRII-C186Ainduced TBCs, formed at the same M.EcoRII DNA recognition sequence. Using the same 2D gel electrophoresis technique employed for the aza-C-induced DPCs [43], we can directly compare the replication intermediates formed in the presence of DPCs and TBCs. We determined that an M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBC could also block replication forks *in vivo* (Figure 5).

Strikingly, the 2D gel patterns after aza-C-induced DPC formation with wild-type M.EcoRII [43] showed two prominent features that were not seen here after TBC formation with M.EcoRII-C186A. First, aza-C-induced DPCs caused an accumulation of RecA-dependent X structures, presumably due to RecA-dependent recombination or replication fork regression. Second, a prominent Y-arc with spots was seen after DPC formation, and attributed to the induction of rolling-circle replication (confirmed by EM analysis; [43]). These results indicate that DPCs lead to more frequent fork breakage than TBCs.

Table 2: Proposed models for involvement in repair of M.EcoRII-C186Ainduced TBCs, quinolones, and aza-C-induced DPCs

This table summarizes the proposed models for involvement in repair of M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBCs, quinolones, and aza-C-induced DPCs. X indicates that proposed model applies.

	M.EcoRII- C186A- induced	Quinclones	aza-C- induced M.EcoRII	Proposed model for involvement
	TBCS	Quinoiones	DFCS	Proposed model for involvement
DinG			Х	prevent replication/transcription collisions
DnaJ			x	processing the protein within DPCs; chaperone that assists in protein folding
FtsK	x	x	x	stripping a protein from DNA or role in assisting XerCD in chromosome dimer resolution
HfIC			x	processing the protein within DPCs; involved in regulation of protein degradation
RecA	Х	Х	х	homologous recombination
				RecBCD assisted RecA-HR may play a direct role in repairing DNA-protein complexes or repairing downstream DNA damage such as replication
RecBCD	Х	Х	Х	forks that are broken after fork blockage
RecFOR	x			RecFOR assisted RecA-HR or stabilization of stalled replication fork
RecG	x	х	x	branch migration following RecA-HR or modulation of blocked replication forks
Rep	Х	х		removal of protein
RuvABC	Х	х	Х	Holliday junction resolution following RecA-HR
SsrA	Х		Х	clearing blocked elongation complexes
UvrD	x	x	x	removal of RNAP following SsrA clearing blocked elongation complexes

Based on this study of TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A and past studies of aza-C-induced DPCs induced by wild-type M.EcoRII, we now have a direct comparison of cellular functions that protect against the same tightly bound protein in either noncovalent or covalent form (summarized in Table 4, Chapter 4). Several gene products are needed for protection against both kinds of complexes, notably RecA, RecBC, RecG, RuvABC, UvrD, FtsK, and SsrA (tmRNA). The first group of functions could play key roles in processing blocked replication forks or downstream DNA breaks resulting from blocked forks, given that both kinds of M.EcoRII complex block replication forks (Figure 5; [43]). Involvement of the tmRNA pathway indicates that both kinds of complex also block the coupled transcription-translation machinery (see [49]). We have speculated on the possible roles of FtsK above.

A very notable difference was observed between the responses to the two kinds of M.EcoRII complexes: the RecFOR pathway is important in the response to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A but not to DPCs induced by aza-C with the wild-type protein. By analogy with the role of RecFOR in response to UV damage, we infer that a pathway of fork protection (by RecFOR and RecA) after blockage by the TBC sometimes allows a productive replication restart event – perhaps by inducing helicase-driven dissociation of the blocking M.EcoRII-C186A (presumably by Rep, possibly with assistance from UvrD). Note that the *rep* knockout mutant was uniquely sensitive to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A, and that Rep helicase has previously been shown to play roles in dissociation of proteins from DNA (see Introduction).

These genetic results are consistent with the physical analyses of replication intermediates resulting from the two kinds of complexes. While both TBCs and DPCs

lead to fork blockage (accumulation of bubble molecules), only the DPCs led to Y forms and X structures (Figure 5; [43]). Therefore, the ability of the RecFOR pathway to stabilize the forks stalled by TBCs may minimize fork breakage and permit Rep to dissociate the TBC.

Replication forks are blocked by both a single TBC induced by M.EcoRII-C186A and arrays of TBCs created with tandem repressor-operator complexes (Figure 5; [55]). Inactivation of RecA, RecBCD, or RecG causes sensitivity to both types of TBC, implying that DSBs are formed in both systems following replication blocks (Figure 6; [56]). It is also interesting to note that Rep and UvrD play redundant roles in surviving the 34-copy TBC arrays consisting of transcription factors, with only the double knockout mutant showing a phenotype [57], while each single mutant is sensitive to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A. This is consistent with the possibility that UvrD plays some other important role in survival after formation of TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A. It is very interesting that RecFOR and RuvABC protect from TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A, but not from arrays of TBCs created with tandem repressor-operator complexes (Figure 6; [56]). This suggests that fork stabilization by RecFOR is not important in rescuing forks blocked by tandem repressor-operator complexes. Further studies are needed to deduce whether these differing protein requirements relate to the tandem nature of the arrayed TBCs or perhaps to the different binding strength of the two kinds of protein (very tight binding mutant M.EcoRII versus weaker binding transcription factors).

A direct comparison of sensitivity to M.EcoRII protein within DPCs versus TBCs also revealed a novel role for both DinG helicase and HflC chaperone in survival after DPC formation. These two proteins apparently play some special role that is dictated by

the existence of the covalent DNA-protein bond. One possibility is that they act directly on the DPC, perhaps with DinG playing a role in DPC recognition along the DNA and HfIC acting on the covalently bound protein after recognition. A different interpretation is that one or both play some unique role in rescuing the more frequent fork breakage events that appear to occur with the DPC.

2.4 Materials and Methods

2.4.1 Materials

Restriction enzymes were from New England Biolabs; Nytran membranes from Schleicher & Schuell; QuickChange Mutagenesis Kit from Stratagene; Random Primed DNA Labeling Kit from Roche Applied Science; and radiolabeled nucleotides from Perkin-Elmer Life Science. LB (Luria broth) contained bacto tryptone (10 g/L), yeast extract (5 g/L), and sodium chloride (10 g/L).

2.4.2 Plasmids

Plasmid pBAD-MEcoRII contains the wild-type M.EcoRII coding sequence between the KpnI and SphI sites in the multiple cloning region of pBad33, downstream of the *araBAD* promoter [49]. Plasmid pBAD-MEcoRII contains a chloramphenicol resistance gene and is based on the pACYC184 replicon. Plasmid pBAD-MEcoRII-C186A, containing the active site mutant version of the M.EcoRII coding sequence, was created by mutating the active site cysteine codon of M.EcoRII within plasmid pBAD-MEcoRII using Stratagene QuickChange Mutagenesis Kit [60]. Plasmid pBR322-C1060A is a derivative of pBR322 with a cytosine to adenine mutation at location 1060, destroying one M.EcoRII recognition site in the plasmid [43]. Plasmid pEAW354, which contains *rarA* inserted between the NdeI and BamHI sites of vector pET21A (Novagen) along with ampicillin resistance gene, was obtained from the Mike Cox lab (University of Wisconsin, Madison).

2.4.3 *E. coli* strains

Strain BW27783 [F-, Δ(araD-araB)567, ΔlacZ4787(::rrnB-3), λ-, Δ(araHaraF)570(::FRT), ΔaraEp-532::FRT, φPcp8araE535, rph-1, Δ(rhaD-rhaB)568, hsdR514)] allows for homogenous and titratable expression from pBAD vectors [143] and was obtained from the lab of HP Erickson (Duke University). E. coli knockout mutants from the Keio collection [144] contain kanamycin resistance gene inserts, and are identified in this thesis as Δ followed by gene name (e.g. $\Delta recA$). E. coli transposon mutants (kanamycin resistance gene) were created in a recent genetic screen (Krasich et al., unpublished data; also see [49]) and are identified here as insertions (e.g. ssrA::Kan). In each case, the desired mutation was moved into the BW27783 background via P1 transduction [145], selecting for kanamycin resistance, and confirmed by PCR. The kanamycin-resistance cassette was not removed from the tested strains. The recF4115 missense mutant (K36Q) was moved into BW27783 using P1 transduction, selecting for a linked Tn10 marker (in *tnaA*; [146]); transductants were screened by DNA sequencing for co-transduction of the recF mutation. The RarA knockout strain was created by P1 transducing the rarA mutation from EAW98 (obtained from the Mike Cox lab; MG1655 Δ rarA) into BW2783. The rarA gene is replaced from start codon to stop codon with FRT sites and a Kanamycin resistance gene.

2.4.4 2D gels to visualize DNA intermediates

Replication intermediate were visualized by 2D gel electrophoresis using a procedure similar to that of Kuo et al [43]. Overnight cultures of BW27783 containing plasmid pBAD-MEcoRII-C186A and either pBR322 or pBR322-C1060A were grown with and without 0.01% glucose until $OD_{560} = 0.3$. Arabinose (0.00005%) was then added to the no-glucose culture and 4-mL samples were collected after 60 min at 37°C. Samples were pelleted and frozen at -80°C. Cell pellets were resuspended in 500 µL of Triton lysis butter [50 mM Tris-HCI (pH 7.8), 10 mM EDTA, 1% Triton X-100, and lysozyme at 1.8 mg/mL] and incubated at 65°C for 20 min. Proteinase K (0.5 mg/mL) and SDS (0.2%) were added to the samples and incubated at 55° C for 1 h. DNA was extracted with phenol/chloroform/isoamyl alcohol (25:24:1) and dialyzed against TE [10 mM Tris-HCI (pH 7.8), 1 mM EDTA] at 4°C overnight. The DNA (50 µL) was digested with Pst1-HF for 2 h at 37°C. Digested DNA was separated by size in the first dimension gel (0.4% agarose) run in 0.5X Tris-borate EDTA (TBE) buffer at 1 V/cm for 29 hours. The desired slices were cut from the gel, rotated 90° counterclockwise, and cast within the top of the second-dimension gel (1% agarose with ethidium bromide at 0.3 ug/mL). The second dimension gel was run at 4.5 V/cm for 15 hours at 4° C with recirculated 0.5X TBE containing ethidium bromide (0.3 μ g/mL). The gels were analyzed by Southern hybridization with a 1,158-bp gene probe from pBR322 that does not hybridize with plasmid pBAD-MEcoRII-C186A. The probe was generated by PCR amplification from plasmid pBR322 using primers 5'-CGGTATTCGGAATCTTGCAC-3' and 5'-AGCTCGTTGAGTTTCTCCAG-3' and purified using the DNA Clean & Concentrator Kit

(Genesee Scientific). The probe was ³²P-labeled using the Random Primed DNA Labeling Kit (Roche Applied Science). Southern blots were visualized by PhosphorImager.

Chapter 3: *E. coli* response to quinolone antibiotics *3.1 Introduction*

Topoisomerases are enzymes that regulate topology (underwinding or overwinding) of DNA. To regulate the topology, topoisomerases bind the DNA and cut the phosophodiester backbone. Type II topoisomerases create two staggered cuts covalently attached at their 5' ends to the topoisomerase in a reaction intermediate known as the cleavage complex. The cleavage complex allows topoisomerase to pass another segment of double-stranded DNA through the transient break to correct the DNA topology and once complete, the DNA backbone is resealed (for reviews, see [147]).

In eukaryotes, topoisomerase II can be inhibited by chemotherapeutic drugs, including doxorubicin and etoposide, that stabilize the cleavage complex. There is evidence that this stabilization of the cleavage complex is necessary for the cytotoxicity [148]. In our lab, studies with phage T4 showed that replication forks were blocked at the site where the chemotherapeutic drugs stabilized the cleavage complex [149].

In *E. coli*, topoisomerase IV [50] and topoisomerase II (gyrase) [51,52] are inhibited by the quinolones antibiotics. Quinolones stabilize the cleavage complex, which is a unique form of DPC. Like aza-C-induced DPCs and M.EcoRII-induced TBCs, quinolone-stabilized DNA gyrase cleavage complexes block replication forks *in vivo* [53]. The mechanism(s) by which quinolone-stabilized cleavage complexes lead to DSB formation and ultimately cell death have been extensively studied but are still not well understood at the molecular level. The formation of the cleavage complex is necessary for the cytotoxicity of quinolones (for reviews, see [112,113,114,115]). However, formation of the cleavage complex is not sufficient to cause cell death. Cytotoxicity likely results from the conversion of cleavage complexes into a DNA break, but the mechanism of break formation is not known [150]. The cleavage complexes are reversible upon drug removal both in vivo and in vitro [111,116]. Blocking protein synthesis with chloramphenicol protects from the cytotoxic action of nalidixic acid [151], implying that production of a protein is necessary for cytotoxicity.

There is much evidence that the cytotoxic lesion from quinolones is a DSB, including that a functional RecBCD helicase/ nuclease complex is necessary for the induction of SOS in response to guinolones [21] and recBCD mutants are hypersensitive to guinolones [106]. As discussed in Chapter 1, RecBCD processes DSBs to allow for RecA-mediated repair. Chromosomal breaks have also been seen after nalidixic acid treatment [152], but these breaks are likely not the same break at the cleavage complex, as the cleavage complex alone is not sufficient for cytotoxicity [150]. One model for how the guinolone-stabilized cleavage complex leads to a DSB is that a nuclease such as SbcCD cleaves the DNA adjacent to the DPC [113]. SbcCD has double-strand DNA exonuclease activity as well as single-strand DNA endonuclease activity [111], and has been shown to cleave palindromic branched DNA [112] as well as DNA near a tightly bound protein (streptavidin bound at biotin-tagged DNA end) [113]. Further support for this model is evidence that Mre-Rad50 nuclease complex can cleave DNA next to a DPC created with the meiotic recombination initiator protein Spo11 in Saccharomyces cerevisiae [153]. Another model, shown in phage T4 for a different topoisomerase inhibitor, is the "collateral damage model" where recombination nucleases that act on the forks blocked at the cleavage complex create the DNA breaks [154]. Finding novel

mutants with unique quinolone responses would be useful in uncovering more about the molecular mechanisms of quinolone cytotoxicity.

3.1.1 Is replication necessary for the cytotoxicity of quinolones?

There are contradictions in the literature about the necessity of replication for cytoxicity of quinolones. Gudas and Pardee used a temperature-sensitive *dnaA* mutant, unable to initiate new rounds of replication, to show that DNA replication is necessary for the induction of the SOS reponse by nalidixic acid [155]. However, Sassanfar and Roberts used a temperature-sensitive *dnaC* mutant which cannot load the replicative helicase, DnaB, and showed that nalidixic acid can still induce SOS without ongoing DNA replication [156]. Zhao et al. used a temperature-sensitive *dnaB* mutant, and showed that ongoing DNA replication is not required for killing by nalidixic acid [157]. It is plausible that DNA replication is necessary for killing by quinolones, because the quinolone-stabilized DNA gyrase cleavage complexes have been shown to block replication forks *in vivo* [53]. To clarify the conflicts in the literature, a system that blocks replication, without detrimental effects on the cell, would be useful.

3.1.2 Why do mutations in TCA cycle enzyme, isocitrate dehydrogenase, confer resistance to low-levels of quinolones?

For over three decades it has been know that mutations in *icdA*, which encodes for isocitrate dehydrogenase, lead to resistance to low-levels of the quinolone nalidixic acid, but the cause of this resistance has not been established [158]. The Helling lab hypothesized that these mutants accumulate an intermediate, such as citrate, which upregulates the AcrAB-ToIC efflux pump, which then pumps out the intermediate along with the antibiotic. They supported this hypothesis by showing evidence that the resistance seen in an *icdA* mutant is lost in the *acrA icdA* double mutant [159]. However, their conclusion was based on only a single data point, and another key data point was missing.

The Collins lab's model for cell killing by three major classes of antibiotics, quinolones, β -lactams, and aminoglycosides, is that these antibiotics stimulate the production of highly deleterious hydroxyl radicals. They hypothesized that the resistance in the *icdA* mutant is due to the depletion of NADH pools, which decreases levels of oxidative DNA damage [160]. This proposed model is a large shift from current models, and was the subject of a review published shortly after, pointing out several caveats [161]. More recent studies have provided strong experimental evidence against the Collins' model [162,163]. I revisited this issue by creating *icdA* mutants and *acrA icdA* double mutants, to test if knocking out the AcrA-ToIC pump did indeed eliminate the quinolone resistance of an *icdA* mutant.

3.2 Results

3.2.1 Is replication necessary for the cytotoxicity of quinolones?

The nucleotide analog and anti-HIV drug, Azidothymidine (AZT), acts as a chain terminator, because the azido group replaces the 3' OH of thymidine (Figure 12; reviewed in [164]). In *E. coli*, treatment with AZT quickly stops replication [134]. We performed experiments using the drug AZT to block replication, and determined if cell killing by the quinolone nalidixic acid was reduced. We learned that AZT is not a good tool for this test, because it also leads to extensive killing (approximately 20-fold in 1

hour; see Figure 13). AZT was also not an ideal system, because it leads to blocked replication forks on its own and it could be difficult to separate the effects of replication blockage and cell killing by quinolones to ensure that the cellular effects seen are due to the toxic effects of the quinolones.



Figure 12: Structure of Azidothymidine (AZT) and thymidine

AZT is a nucleotide analog with an azido group replacing the 3' OH of thymidine.





Wild-type strain JH39 was grown overnight, diluted 1:100 in LB and incubated for 2 hours at 37 to reach OD_{560} =0.5. The culture was then diluted to measure a pre-drug, time zero cell count (CFU/mL). The culture was split into two parts, receiving either AZT (0.25 µg/mL) or no drug and incubated for 60 minutes at 37. The culture was then diluted to measure a post-drug cell count (CFU/mL). N=3. Results were plotted on a log scale.

Use of a plasmid expressing coliphage N4 *orf8* looked promising, because it was reported to shut off host DNA replication without killing the cells or inhibiting host transcription and translation [165]. Coliphage N4 *orf*8 inhibits DNA polymerase III holoenzyme *in vitro*, by targeting the clamp loader [165]. When we repeated an assay expressing this plasmid, in four different wild-type strains (MG1655, W3110, W3350 and BW25113), we were surprised to see approximately 500-fold killing, after only 20 minutes of *orf8* expression (Figure 14). We were unable to determine why, in our hands, cells are killed after *orf8* is expressed, while the Rothman-Denes lab saw a bacteriostatic effect.

We hoped that reducing expression of *orf8* would inhibit replication without killing the cells. The *orf8* pBad expression plasmid was therefore moved into the BW27783 strain, for homogenous and titratable expression from the pBAD plasmid [143]. When the arabinose concentration was too low (1.25×10^{-5} %), cell growth was not inhibited completely, but compared to the no arabinose control, we see some inhibition (Figure 15). When arabinose concentration was increased (2.5×10^{-4} % and 5.0×10^{-3} %), cells were killed approximately 30-fold (Figure 15). The killing may be due to the creation of blocked replication forks, which are processed into a toxic intermediate. In summary, neither AZT, nor *orf8* expression, created an applicable system to test the requirement of DNA replication for the cytotoxicity of quinolones. Instead, we found that these two replication inhibitors induce substantial cell killing on their own.


Figure 14: Cell death induced by expressing coliphage N4 orf8

Wild-type strains MG1655, BW25113, W3110, and W3350 were grown overnight, diluted 1:100 in LB + 50 μ g/mL amp and incubated 1.5 hours at 37 to reach OD₅₆₀=0.3-0.4. The culture was then diluted to measure a pre-sugar, time zero cell count (CFU/mL). The culture was split into two parts receiving either 0.2% arabinose or 0.2% glucose and incubated 20 minutes at 37. The culture was then diluted to measure a post-sugar cell count (CFU/mL).



Figure 15: Cell survival with Arabinose titration of *orf8* expression in BW27783

Wild-type strain BW27783 was grown overnight, diluted 1:100 in LB + 50 μ g/mL amp and incubated 1.5 hours at 37 to reach OD₅₆₀=0.3-0.4. The culture was then diluted to measure a pre-arabinose, time zero cell count (CFU/mL). The culture was split into two parts receiving varying arabinose concentrations (0%, 1.25 x 10⁻⁵ %, 2.5x10⁻⁴ %, and 5.0 x 10⁻³ %) and incubated for 20 minutes at 37. The culture was then diluted to measure a post-arabinose cell count (CFU/mL).

3.2.2 Screen for Nalidixic acid bacteriostatic mutants

As a strategy to elucidate the mechanism of cell killing by quinolones, I started a screen to find a transposon insertion mutant that is bacteriostatic in response to Nalidixic acid (nal). Finding a gene knockout that leads to a nal bacteriostatic phenotype could provide insight into the functions involved in killing by quinolones. Previous screens for nalidixic acid resistant mutants looked for mutants that could form colonies on nalidixic acid plates. I screened for mutants with increased survival after 1.5 hours of exposure to 4 μ g/mL nalidixic acid and created a collection of potential nalidixic acid bacteriostatic mutants. In a secondary screen, the wild-type control was killed about 25-fold while mutants were killed 4- to 10- fold. Unfortunately, P1 transductions showed that the transposon insertions were not responsible for the phenotype. We decided to suspend further work on this project due to that negative result.

3.2.3 Why do mutations in TCA cycle enzyme, isocitrate dehydrogenase, confer resistance to low-levels of quinolones?

Isocitrate dehydrogenase, *icdA*, mutants are moderately resistant to nalidixic acid [158] and the Helling lab hypothesized that these mutants accumulate an intermediate, such as citrate, which upregulates the AcrAB-ToIC efflux pump, which then pumps out the intermediate along with the antibiotic. To test this hypothesis, they compared the growth in the presence of nalidixic acid for wild-type, *icdA*, *acrA*, and *acrA icdA* mutants [159]. However, their conclusion was based on only a single data point, and another key data point was missing. I revisited this issue by creating *icdA*, *acrA*, and *acrA icdA*

mutants, to test if knocking out the AcrA-TolC pump did indeed eliminate the quinolone resistance of an *icdA* mutant. Knocking out the AcrA-TolC pump makes the cells much more sensitive to nalidixic acid, so the data is presented on two graphs with the appropriate scale. We obtained the opposite result of the Helling lab, seeing that the protection in an *icdA* mutant background was still present when the AcrA-TolC pump was knocked out (Figure 16). We conclude that the Helling lab model does not hold up to contradict the Collins lab model. However, recent studies did provide strong experimental evidence against the Collins lab model [162,163]. We suspect the resistance of the *icdA* mutant and other TCA-cycle mutants, is likely due to a slow-growth phenotype.



Figure 16: Comparing quinolone resistance of an *icdA* mutant in wild-type and *acrA* strains

MG1655 (wild-type) and indicated MG1655 derivatives were plated to nalidixic acid plates containing Nal at 0.25-1.5 μ g/mL. Percent survival was calculated based on CFU on nal plates compared to no-drug control and plotted on a log scale.

3.2.4 Determination of the role of RecQ helicase in the response to quinolones

A strategy our lab has used to learn more about the response to quinolones is to screen for mutants with a defect in inducing the SOS response in the presence of quinolones. We visualize the SOS response using the JH39 strain, which contains a *dinD-lacZ* fusion [166,167]. Upregulation of *dinD*, during the SOS response, can be seen as dark blue on X-gal plates or measured quantitatively by a β -galactosidase assay [168]. Newmark used the X-gal plate method, and performed a transposon mutagenesis screen to find mutants that are defective in inducing the SOS response in the presence of quinolones, but not in response to UV exposure [136]. Mutants with transposon insertions in *recB* and *recC* were the only ones that fit the profile. Mutants with transposon insertions in 11 other genes were found to cause partial defects in SOS induction by one or both pathways.

Mutants that express the SOS response in a partially constitutive manner would have likely been missed by Newmark's screen, as they are always dark blue on X-gal plates, due to constitutive expression of the *dinD-lacZ* reporter. O'Reilly created a collection of these SOS constitutive mutants [169] and tested their SOS profile in response to nalidixic acid and MMC, in the liquid, quantitative assay. Like UV, MMC induces SOS though the RecFOR pathway. A mutant with a transposon insertion in *dnaQ*, which encodes the epsilon subunit of DNA polymerase III, fit the profile of interest. The *dnaQ* knockout showed no increase in SOS induction in response to quinolones, but a normal response to MMC [170].

We suspected that a *recQ* mutant might also fit the profile of interest, with a defect in SOS induction in response to quinolones, because RecQ helicase was shown to be required for SOS induction after blockage of replication forks in a temperature-sensitive *dnaE* mutant (polymerase III alpha subunit) [171]. I therefore created a *recQ* knockout and obtained evidence that *recQ* mutants are partially deficient in SOS induction by nalidixic acid using a quantitative β -Galactoside assay (Figure 17). An independent-samples, 2-tailed, t-test was conducted to compare the SOS response to nalidixic acid for wild-type and the $\Delta recQ$ mutant (comparing nal - uninduced levels; Table 3). There was a significant difference in the average activity levels for wild-type (A=72.0, SD=22.2) and $\Delta recQ$ (A=50.2, SD=15.7); n=9, p = 0.029. Although the decrease was modest, these results suggest that the $\Delta recQ$ mutant does have a statistically significant decreased SOS response to nalidixic acid compared to wild-type.



Figure 17: Miller's Assay of SOS induction in response to nalidixic acid in *recQ* double mutants

 β -Galactosidase assay was performed on JH39 (wild-type) and the indicated JH39 derivatives. SOS levels were measured in response to nal (10 µg/mL), MMC (1 µg/mL), and a no-drug control. JH39, *recB*, and *recQ;* n=9, double mutants; n=1.

Table 3: Induction of β-Galactosidase by nalidixic acid

The data in this table are the measurements from Figure 17. n= number of colonies tested; ± is standard deviation; uninduced numbers are β -Galactosidase units expressed after 2 hours of growth in the absence of nal; + nal numbers are β -Galactosidase units expressed after 2 hours of growth in the presence of nal; nal - uninduced if the difference between β -Galactosidase units in the presence of nal and those in the absence of nal; *p=0.029 is the p-value for the comparison of JH39 *recQ* nal - uninduced to JH39 nal – uninduced.

Strain	n	uninduced	+ nal	nal - uninduced
JH39	9	6.9 ± 4.5	78.9 ± 20.7	72.0 ± 22.2
JH39 recQ	9	7.6 ± 0.9	57.9 ± 15.9	50.2 ± 15.7 *p=0.029
JH39 <i>recB</i>	9	4.9 ± 0.8	4.8 ± 0.6	-0.1 ± 0.6
JH39 recQ ruvA	1	24.5	69.9	45.4
JH39 recQ ruvC	1	22.6	71.8	49.2
JH39 recQ uvrD	1	22.8	112.4	89.6
JH39 recQ sbcC	1	14.3	81.2	66.9
JH39 recQ intQ	1	12	85.1	73.1
JH39 recQ mcrA	1	13.6	96.7	83.1

We were searching for a mutant with a complete loss of SOS induction in response to nalidixic acid, as seen in the recB mutant (Figure 17). The modest defect in the recQ mutant suggested redundant pathways, and so double mutants with a mutation in recQ and either recJ, helD, uvrD, ruvA, ruvC, sbcC, sbcD, intQ or mcrA were created and tested to see if the SOS response was completely lost. HeID and UvrD were chosen because they are also helicases, and could be performing a function similar to RecQ in response to guinolones. Exonuclease RecJ was chosen, because of its function with RecQ in the RecFOR pathway. Putative integrase IntQ and restriction endonuclease McrA were picked up in the Newmark screen as partially defective in the SOS response upon guinolone exposure [172]. RuvA and RuvC are subunits of the Resolvasome, and were candidates for involvement in the induction of the SOS response, because they can cleave replication forks in certain conditions [91]. SbcCD, a protein that has doublestrand DNA exonuclease activity as well as single-strand DNA endonuclease activity [111], was a candidate, because it has been shown to cleave palindromic branched DNA [112] as well as DNA near a tightly bound protein (streptavidin bound at biotin-tagged DNA end) [113].

None of the double mutants were defective in SOS induction as visualized by the *dinD-lacZ* reporter construct on X-gal plates (Figure 18). The very light blue rings seen with the *recB* mutant is the phenotype we hoped to obtain. Viewing color intensity on plates is not clear enough to pick up on gradual differences in SOS induction levels. The indicated mutants were tested using a quantitative liquid assay, to determine if they had a defect in SOS induction specifically to nalidixic acid, but not MMC. SOS constitutive mutants *ruvA*, *ruvC* and *uvrD*, required testing using a quantitative liquid assay, as they

are always dark-blue on the X-gal plates. Induction levels comparing nal exposure to lack of nal exposure were calculated (Table 3). Some of the double mutants have a greater response to nal (nal - uninduced) than a *recQ* single mutant. This could be due to an increased sensitivity to nal. Also, double mutants were only tested one time and should be repeated at least two more times to look for reproducibility. Unfortunately, none of the double mutants showed a defect in SOS induction (Figure 17).



Figure 18: Plate assay of SOS induction in response to nalidixic acid in *recQ* double mutants

Overnight cultures of JH39 (wild-type) and the indicated JH39 derivatives were mixed with LB top agar and poured onto X-gal plates. 0, 10, 20, and 40 µg of nalidixic acid was pipetted onto the filter disk, starting in the top right corner, with concentrations increasing counter-clockwise. Plates were incubated at 37° overnight. The blue color indicates SOS induction, and the lack of color in the *recB* mutant indicates an inability to induce SOS.

One potential model for RecQ helicase's involvement in the response to quinolones is that it regresses a fork stalled at the site of the quinolone-stabilized cleavage complex. This regressed fork, which is also a Holliday junction, could be resolved into a double-strand break by RuvABC or processed with RecG branch migration, leading to cell death unless the break is repaired by RecBCD. I tested this model by creating a *recQ recB* double mutant. If the model was correct, we would have expected the double mutant to be less sensitive to the drug than the hypersensitive *recB* single mutant, because fork regression and break formation should be prevented. The *recQ recB* double mutants were just as sensitive as the *recB* single mutants, not supporting this model (Figure 19). The *recQ* single mutant displayed the same sensitivity as wild-type (Figure 19).



Figure 19: Growth kinetics for nalidixic acid sensitivity of *recQ*, *recB*, and *recQ recB* double mutant

MG1655 (wild-type) and indicated MG1655 derivatives were tested for nal sensitivity using a microtiter plate sensitivity assay. Overnight cultures in LB media at 37°C were diluted 1:200 in LB, and then mixed with an equal volume (75 μ l each) of LB containing serial dilutions of nal for a final concentration ranging from 0.48 to 3.6 μ g/ml in 96-well plates. The cells were grown in the plate reader at 37°C with constant shaking, and OD630 was measured every 15 minutes for 12 h. Panel A are growth curves for the wild type and mutants. For the comparative titration curves in Panel B, a standardized point in the growth curve was first determined for each cell line, namely the time at which the growth rate of the no-drug culture dropped to 50% of the earlier exponential rate. The OD₆₃₀ value at this time was then taken for each drug concentration and divided by the no-drug control to account for differences in growth rate.

3.2.5 Proteins that protect *E. coli* from quinolone antibiotics

We tested twenty-five knockout mutants for quinolone (nalidixic acid and ciprofloxacin) sensitivity, extending multiple previous studies of quinolone sensitivities [106,107,173,174]. The collection of mutants was selected for TBC studies discussed in Chapter 2. Strains with mutations in *recA*, *recB*, *recC*, *recG*, *uvrD*, *ruvA*, *ruvC*, *xseA*, *ftsK*, and *rep* were found to be hypersensitive to exposure to quinolone antibiotics (Figure 21). Knockouts in most of these genes have previously been shown to cause quinolone hypersensitivity (see citations above), but two novel hypersensitive mutants emerged: *rep* and *ftsK*. The latter mutant would not have been identified in past studies (including [107]), because it is an essential gene and was not available as a complete gene knockout. As mentioned in Chapter 2, the transposon mutant used here is viable, because it contains the essential N-terminal 210 amino acids.

We noted an interesting anomaly that should be considered whenever using the *recF* mutant from the Keio collection [144]. The deletion strain was noticeably resistant to quinolones, in contrast to *recR* or *recO* mutants, which behaved like wild type (Figure 21). Inspection of the sequence of the deletion revealed that part of the promoter for the downstream *gyrB* gene is deleted, presumably leading to lower levels of DNA gyrase (and hence resistance to the poisoning effect of quinolones) (Figure 20). To gauge the effect of a simple loss of RecF function, we moved the null *recF4115* point mutant [146] into this background, and found that the mutant displays wild-type sensitivity to quinolones (Figure 21).



Figure 20: Polar effects on *gyrB* in *∆recF* mutant

The *recF* gene from start codon (3878171 bp) to stop codon (3879244 bp), is replaced by the Kanamycin resistance cassette (Tn5). The *gyrB* gene and transcription start site (3878173 bp) is intact, but the upstream -35 and -10 promoters and the binding sites of the transcriptional regulator, Fis, are removed in the Keio deletion.

	no quinolone	5 ng/mL cipro	7.5 ng/mL cipro	1.5 µg/mL nal	2.5 µg/mL nal
BW27783					🐵 🐵 🤃 👘
recF4115			O (2) (2) (2) O		8 8 6 C + -
∆recF		•••••	•••••	•••••	
∆recA *					
BW27783	•••*:	••••			0 B C
∆recO			• • • • • •	••••	000
∆recR			•••		0 3 0 %
BW27783	•••••				• • • • · ·
<i>recB::</i> Kan *				a. 1	
<i>recC::</i> Kan *	00000				
BW27783			000000		600
∆recJ					
∆recQ		••••	6 6 6 6 7 .	••••••	
∆recG *	•••	* • · · ·	•	•	A State of the
BW27783	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	• • •; • • •			
∆rep *	••••			• • • •	and the second
ΔuvrA					
∆uvrD *		8 * * *		A 46 5 11	**
				Q 39	
BW27783	• • • •	••••	6 6 6 5		
BW27783 <i>∆ruvA</i> *	•••• ••••	••••	6 6 0 0	•••	• • • •
BW27783 ΔruvA * ΔruvC *	•••••		6 6 9 9	••••	005
BW27783 ΔruvA * ΔruvC * ΔsbcD	• • • • • •	• • • • * * *	• • • • • • • •	• • • • • • •	• • • •
BW27783 ΔruvA * ΔruvC * ΔsbcD BW27783	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	• • • • * · · ·	• • • • • • •	• • • • • • •	• • • •
BW27783 ΔruvA * ΔruvC * ΔsbcD BW27783 ssrA::Kan		• • • • • • • •	• • • • • • •		• • • •
BW27783 $\Delta ruvA *$ $\Delta ruvC *$ $\Delta sbcD$ BW27783 ssrA::Kan hflC::Kan			••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
BW27783 $\Delta ruvA *$ $\Delta ruvC *$ $\Delta sbcD$ BW27783 ssrA::Kan hflC::Kan *				• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
BW27783 <i>ΔruvA</i> * <i>ΔruvC</i> * <i>ΔsbcD</i> BW27783 <i>ssrA::</i> Kan <i>hflC::</i> Kan <i>ftsK::</i> Kan * BW27783		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		
BW27783 ΔruvA * ΔsbcD BW27783 ssrA::Kan hflC::Kan ftsK::Kan * BW27783 ΔdnaJ			• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		
BW27783 ΔruvA * ΔruvC * ΔsbcD BW27783 ssrA::Kan hflC::Kan * BW27783 ΔdnaJ Δmfd					
BW27783 ΔruvA * ΔruvC * ΔsbcD BW27783 ssrA::Kan hflC::Kan * BW27783 ΔdnaJ Δmfd ΔxseA *					
BW27783 <i>ΔruvA</i> * <i>ΔruvC</i> * <i>ΔsbcD</i> BW27783 ssrA::Kan <i>hflC::</i> Kan * BW27783 <i>ΔdnaJ</i> <i>Δmfd</i> <i>ΔxseA</i> * BW27783			 • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		
BW27783 ΔruvA * ΔruvC * ΔsbcD BW27783 ssrA::Kan hflC::Kan * BW27783 ΔdnaJ Δmfd ΔxseA * BW27783 ΔdneJ			 • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		
BW27783 ΔruvA * ΔruvC * ΔsbcD BW27783 ssrA::Kan hflC::Kan * BW27783 ΔdnaJ Δmfd ΔxseA * BW27783 ΔdhelD ΔdinG					
BW27783 $\Delta ruvA *$ $\Delta ruvC *$ $\Delta sbcD$ BW27783 ssrA::Kan hflC::Kan * BW27783 $\Delta dnaJ$ Δmfd $\Delta xseA *$ BW27783 $\Delta dneJD$ $\Delta helD$ $\Delta dinG$ $\Delta polB$					
BW27783 ΔruvA * ΔsbcD BW27783 ssrA::Kan hf/C::Kan ftsK::Kan * BW27783 ΔdnaJ Δmfd ΔxseA * BW27783 ΔhelD ΔdinG ΔpolB BW27783					
BW27783 $\Delta ruvA *$ $\Delta ruvC *$ $\Delta sbcD$ BW27783 ssrA::Kan hflC::Kan * BW27783 $\Delta dnaJ$ Δmfd $\Delta xseA *$ BW27783 $\Delta helD$ $\Delta dinG$ $\Delta polB$ BW27783 $\Delta hflC$					

Figure 21: Sensitivity to quinolone antibiotics

Overnight cultures of BW27783 (wild-type) and the indicated BW27783 derivatives were serial diluted five-fold and spotted onto LB plates containing either ciprofloxicin (5 or 7.5 ng/mL) or nalidixic acid (1.5 or 2.5 μ g/mL) and incubated at 37° overnight. Those mutants deemed to be hypersensitive are indicated with an asterisk.

3.3 Discussion

I analyzed the quinolone sensitivity of twenty-five knockout mutants, the same mutant collection analyzed for sensitivity to TBCs (Chapter 2), for nalidixic acid and ciprofloxacin. This data allows us to compare survival to the various kinds of DNA-protein complexes in a common genetic background and extend multiple previous studies of quinolone sensitivities [64,65,70,140]. A novel finding was that *rep* and *ftsK* mutants are hypersensitive to quinolones. Both Rep and FtsK have been shown to be capable of stripping proteins from DNA [57,115,124], an activity that could play some role in either resolving topoisomerase cleavage complexes and/or modulating blocked or broken replication forks.

We obtained some useful negative data, namely that mutations in *recF*, *recO*, *recR*, *recJ*, *recQ*, *uvrA*, *sbcD*, *dinG*, *dnaJ*, *helD*, *hflC*, *mfd*, *polB* and *ssrA* cause little or no hypersensitivity to quinolones (Figure 21). Every mutant that had been previously tested for quinolone sensitivity behaved essentially as expected. However, it should be noted that a strain lacking SbcCD was previously shown to be modestly hypersensitive to killing by nalidixic acid (but not ciprofloxacin), while the minimal inhibitory concentration was unaffected [175]. Also, in a spot test comparable to our approach, an SbcCD mutant was not hypersensitive to ciprofloxacin [107].

Attempts to test the necessity of on-going replication for the killing by quinolones were not successful. A difficulty in testing the effects of replication is finding an appropriate way to block replication without deleterious effects. Both the drug AZT and the expression of coliphage N4 *orf8* led to cell killing, making them unsuitable means of replication blocking for the study.

We discovered that the Helling lab hypothesis of the reason for *icdA* mutants being resistant to low levels of quinolones was not correct. The resistance is not due to the accumulation of an intermediate such as citrate upregulating the AcrAB-ToIC efflux pump, and then pumping out the intermediate along with the antibiotic [159]. Repeating their experiments, we saw that the resistance seen in an *icdA* mutant is not lost in an *acrA icdA* double mutant. Additional studies have supported the Collins lab model, that the loss of *icdA* and other TCA cycle genes, decreases NADH pools and has a downstream effect of decreasing the production of cytotoxic superoxide radicals sufficient (for review, see [176]). Recently, two studies provided strong experimental evidence against the Collins' model, by showing that the antibiotics did not lead to increased levels of hydrogen peroxide or elevate levels of free iron. Also, the lethality persisted in anaerobic conditions [162,163]. The resistance of the *icdA* mutant and other TCA-cycle mutants, is likely due to a slow-growth phenotype.

In the continued pursuit of genetic mutants with interesting responses to quinolone exposure, we performed a screen for nalidixic acid bacteriostatic mutants. Unfortunately, the phenotype of the mutants collected was not due to the transposon insertion we created. More comprehensive analysis, like whole-genome sequencing, would be necessary to located the secondary mutations responsible for the phenotype.

We have yet to uncover another mutation that leads to an SOS profile like a *recBC* or a *recQ* mutant, with a failure to induce SOS in response to quinolones, but a regular response to UV or MMC. We did discover *recQ* mutants as partially defective in quinolone induction of SOS. Perhaps, the creation of more *recQ* double mutants would uncover a mutant with the phenotype of interest. The *recB recQ* growth kinetics in the presence of nalidixic acid did not support our hypothesis that RecQ helicase is regressing a fork stalled at the site of the quinolone-stabilized cleavage complex, which can be resolved into a DSB. We hypothesized that this DSB would lead to cell death unless the break is repaired by RecBCD, but the *recQ* mutation did not suppress the extreme hypersensitivity of the *recBC* mutant.

3.4 Materials and Methods

3.4.1 Materials

LB (Luria broth) contained bacto tryptone (10 g/L), yeast extract (5 g/L), and sodium chloride (10 g/L). Kanamycin, nalidixic acid, ciprofloxacin and o-nitrophenyl- β -dgalactopyranoside (ONPG) were purchased from Sigma. 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl- β -dgalactopyranoside (X-Gal) was purchased from Gold Biotechnology, Inc.

3.4.2 E. coli strains

Strain JH39 [F- dinD1::Mu d(Ap^r lac) $lac\Delta U169 \ srlD \ sulA11 \ thr-1 \ leuB6(Am)$ $hisG4(Oc) \ argE3(Oc) \ ilv(ts) \ galK2(Oc) \ rpsL31$], which has a dinD-lacZ fusion allowing for visualization of SOS induction on X-gal plates, was obtained from J. Heitman Lab (Duke University) [166,167]. The damage-inducible gene dinD is known to be upregulated during the SOS response, but the function of dinD is unknown. The level of SOS induction in the JH39 strain, as measured by increased expression of the *dinD-lacZ* fusion, can be visualized on 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl- β -D-galactopyranoside (X-gal) reporter plates or by a liquid β -galactosidase assay [168]. The JH39 strain also has a mutation in *sulA*, which is a cell-cycle inhibitor induced during the SOS response. This mutation prevents filamentation and is necessary for the survival of many SOS constitutive mutants such as *lexA* [177,178].

Strain BW27783 [F-, Δ (*araD-araB*)567, Δ lacZ4787(::rrnB-3), λ -, Δ (*araH-araF*)570(::FRT), Δ araEp-532::FRT, φ Pcp8araE535, rph-1, Δ (rhaD-rhaB)568, hsdR514)] allows for homogenous and titratable expression from pBAD vectors [143] and was obtained from the lab of HP Erickson (Duke University). Strain BW25113- [F-, λ -, Δ (*araD-araB*)567, Δ lacZ4787(::rrnB-3), rph-1, Δ (rhaD-rhaB)568, hsdR514] was obtained from Yale CGSC [179]. Strain MG1655- [F⁻ λ ⁻ *ilvG- rfb-50 rph-1*] Strain W3110-[F⁻ λ ⁻ rph-1 INV(rrnD, rrnE)] Strain W3350- [F⁻ λ ⁻ galK2(Oc) galT22 INV(rrnD-rrnE)]

E. coli knockout mutants from the Keio collection [144] contain kanamycin resistance gene inserts, and are identified as Δ followed by gene name (e.g. $\Delta recA$). In each case, the desired mutation was moved into the wild-type background via P1 transduction [145], selecting for kanamycin resistance, and confirmed by PCR. The kanamycin-resistance cassette was not removed from the tested strains, with the exception of the *recQ* strain used to create the double mutants. The kanamycin-resistance cassette is flanked by FRT sites allowing for removal by expressing Flp recombinase from plasmid pcp20 [180]. Successful removal was confirmed using PCR. The *recF4115* missense mutant (K36Q) was moved into BW27783 using P1

transduction, selecting for a linked Tn10 marker (in *tnaA;* [146]); transductants were screened by DNA sequencing for co-transduction of the *recF* mutation.

3.4.3 Growth kinetics for nalidixic acid sensitivity

Nal sensitivity was measured with continuous growth curves in a temperaturecontrolled ELx808[™] Absorbance Microplate Reader. Overnight cultures in LB media at 37°C were diluted 1:200 in LB, and then mixed with an equal volume (75 µl each) of LB containing serial dilutions of nal (0.48-3.6 µg/ml) in 96-well plates. The cells were grown in the plate reader at 37°C with constant shaking, and OD630 was measured every 15 minutes for 12 h.

3.4.4 Plate assay of SOS induction in response to nalidixic acid

Overnight cultures of JH39 (wild-type) and the JH39 derivatives *recB*, *recQ*, and *recQ* double mutants were mixed with LB top agar (200 μ L culture in 3 mL agar) and poured onto X-gal (90 μ g/ml) plates. 0, 10, 20, and 40 μ g of nalidixic acid was pipetted onto the filter disk and the plates were incubated at 37° overnight.

3.4.5 Liquid assay of SOS induction in response to nalidixic acid

Overnight cultures of JH39 (wild-type) and the JH39 derivatives *recB*, *recQ*, and *recQ* double mutants were diluted 100-fold and grown until they reached OD₅₆₀=0.4. Each culture was divided into 3 tubes of 2 mL each for exposure to nal (10 µg/mL), MMC (1 µg/mL) or a no-drug control and grown for 2 hours. Cells were then pelleted in a microcentrifuge. β -Galactosidase assays were performed as described by Miller [145]. Cell pellets were resuspended in Z-buffer (60 mM Na₂HPO₄, 40 mM NaH₂PO₄, 10 mM KCl, 1 mM MgSO₄, 10 mM dithiothreitol). 100 µL of chloroform and 50 µL drop of 0.1% sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) were added to the cell suspension, which was then vortexed vigorously for 10 seconds. Appropriate amounts of the lysate were mixed with Z-buffer to a final volume of 1.0 ml. To start the reactions, 200 μ l of o-nitrophenyl- β -d-galactopyranoside (ONPG) (4 mM) was added, and the reaction mixtures were incubated at 30°C until a moderate yellow color was observed. The reactions were stopped with 0.5 ml of 1 M sodium bicarbonate, and the cellular debris was pelleted. The optical density was recorded with an ANTHOS 2001 plate reader with a 405-nm filter. Miller units were calculated as follows: units = 1,000[(OD405/(t × v × OD600)]], where OD405 is the optical density at 405 nm of the reaction product, OD600 reflects the cell density at 600 nm, t is the reaction time in minutes, and v is the volume of culture used in the assay.

3.4.6 Spot tests for sensitivity to quinolone antibiotics

Overnight cultures of BW27783 (wild-type) and the indicated BW27783 derivatives, containing plasmid pBAD-MEcoRII-C186A, were diluted to the equivalent of $OD_{560} = 5 \times 10^{-4}$ (corresponding to approximately 2 x 10⁵ cells per mL). Five-fold serial dilutions were generated across a microtiter plate and 5 µl of each dilution (range of roughly 1,000-0.3 colony forming units for wild-type) was spotted onto LB plates containing chloramphenicol with either glucose (0.01%) or arabinose (0.0003%, 0.001%, 0.003%, or 0.01%). The same dilutions were also spotted onto LB plates containing either ciprofloxicin (5 ng/mL or 7.5 ng/mL) or nalidixic acid (1.5 µg/mL or 2.5 µg/mL). All plates were incubated at 37° overnight. Spot tests were performed on each strain at least three times, and representative examples are shown.

3.4.7 Using AZT to block replication

Wild-type strain JH39 was grown overnight, diluted 1:100 in LB and incubated for 2 hours at 37 to reach OD_{560} =0.5. The culture was then diluted to measure a pre-drug cell count (CFU/mL). The culture was split into two parts, receiving either AZT (0.25 µg/mL) or no drug and incubated 60 minutes at 37. The culture was then diluted to a range of 1:10-1:10,000 and pipetted onto LB plates to measure a post-drug cell count (CFU/mL) and calculate the percentage killed.

3.4.8 Expressing coliphage N4 *orf8* to block replication

Wild-type strains MG1655, W3110, W3350 and BW25113, were grown overnight, diluted 1:100 in LB + 50 μ g/mL amp and incubated 1.5 hours at 37 to reach OD₅₆₀=0.3-0.4. The culture was then diluted to measure a pre-sugar cell count (CFU/mL). The culture was split into two parts receiving either 0.2% arabinose or 0.2% glucose and incubated 20 minutes at 37. The culture was then diluted to a range of 1:10-1:10,000 and pipetted onto LB plates to measure a post-sugar cell count (CFU/mL) and calculate the percentage killed. The same protocol was followed for BW27783 wild-type, with the adjustment of arabinose concentrations of 1.25 x 10⁻⁵ %, 2.5x10⁻⁴ %, and 5.0 x 10⁻³ % used instead of 2%.

3.4.9 Comparing quinolone resistance of an $\triangle icdA$ mutant in wild-type and $\triangle acrA$ strains

MG1655 (wild-type) and indicated Keio collection knockouts were grown overnight and diluted to plate approximately 1×10^8 cells onto nalidixic acid plates containing nal at 0.25, 0.375, 0.5, 0.625, 0.75, 0.875, 1 or 1.5 µg/mL and a no-drug

control. Percent survival was calculated based on CFU on nal plates compared to nodrug control and plotted on a log scale.

Chapter 4: Discussion and Future Directions

4.1 Summary of results

In this study, we analyzed the *in vivo* consequences and protein requirements for survival upon expression of the tight-binding mutant M.EcoRII protein (C186A), which creates solo TBCs. As discussed in Chapter 1 and 2, the mechanisms behind the lethality induced by solo TBCs have not been well studied, nor is it clear whether very tight binding but noncovalent complexes are processed in the same way as covalent DPCs. Using the same 2D gel electrophoresis technique performed on aza-C-induced DPCs [43], we visualized that an M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBC could also block replication forks *in vivo* (Figure 5). A difference in the 2D gel patterns is that the aza-C-induced DPCs caused an accumulation of X structures and a prominent Y-arc [43]. The X structures were not present in a *recA* mutant and are likely created by RecA-dependent recombination or replication fork regression. Electron microscopy was used to determine that aza-C-induced DPCs were causing rolling-circle replication, leading to the prominent Y-arc [43]. Normal theta replication can be converted to rolling-circle replication if the blocked fork is cleaved.

We also performed an extensive candidate gene screen for mutants that are hypersensitive to the M.EcoRII-induced solo TBCs. A powerful aspect of this system is that previous studies, from our lab and others, have already identified a variety of mutants that are hypersensitive to aza-C-induced DPCs that involve the same M.EcoRII protein (except that the DPCs utilize the wild-type version of the protein) [28,43,45,46,47,48,49] (reviewed in [42]; Krasich et al., unpublished data). We now have a direct comparison of cellular functions that protect against the same tightly bound protein in either non-covalent or covalent form (summarized in Table 4). Several gene products are needed for protection against both kinds of complexes, including RecA, RecBC, RecG, RuvABC, UvrD, FtsK, and SsrA (tmRNA). The recombination proteins likely function in processing blocked replication forks or downstream DNA breaks resulting from blocked forks, given that both kinds of M.EcoRII complex block replication forks ([43]; Figure 5). Involvement of the tmRNA pathway indicates that both kinds of complex also block the coupled transcription-translation machinery (see [49]).

Interestingly, different but overlapping functions are involved in surviving TBCs versus DPCs, both involving the M.EcoRII protein. The most striking difference between the responses to the TBCs versus DPCs is that the RecFOR pathway is important in the response to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A but not to DPCs induced by aza-C with the wild-type protein. The RecFOR pathway is possibly involved in protecting the replication fork stalled at the TBC from degradation. Rep helicase is another function that is involved in the response to TBCs, but not DPCs. Rep could be involved in dissociating the tightly-bound protein from the DNA. Our model for the repair of M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBCs is that RecFOR along with RecA stabilize the stalled fork, allowing Rep to remove the TBC. The tmRNA system could help overcome the TBC-mediated blockage of coupled transcription-translation complexes.

In addition to the ability to compare aza-C-induced DPCs involving wild-type M. EcoRII, with M.EcoRII-C186A induced TBCs, formed at the same M.EcoRII DNA recognition sequence, we also have data for the same mutants in response to quinolone-induced DPCs (summarized in Table 4). RecA, RecBC, RecG, and RuvABC

are involved in protection from M.EcoRII-C186A induced TBCs, quinolones, and aza-Cinduced DPCs, and due to their roles in replication and repair, this is not a surprising finding. The involvement of these proteins implies that DSBs are formed, as RecBCD is required for processing DSBs to allow for RecA-mediated HR. The recombination reaction yields a Holliday junction, which can be resolved by either the RuvABC resolvasome or branch migration by RecG helicase [25,26,27]. The result of FtsK being hypersensitive to all three is very interesting. Hypersensitivity could be attributed to a role in chromosome segregation after damage or a role in stripping proteins off DNA ([57,115,124]; see below for more discussion). Another novel finding is that in addition to being hypersensitive to M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBCs, *rep mutants* are also hypersensitive to quinolones. Like FtsK, Rep is also capable stripping proteins from DNA [57,115,124], and could have a role in either resolving topoisomerase cleavage complexes or processing broken replication forks.

Table 4: Sensitivity to M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBCs, quinolones, and aza-C-induced DPCs

This table summarizes the sensitivity of various *E. coli* mutants to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII (Figure 6; this study), topoisomerase cleavage complexes (Figure 21; this study; also see citations in the text to past studies of quinolone-sensitive mutants), and DPCs induced by wild-type M.EcoRII proteins with aza-C treatment (indicated citations; [#] refers to Krasich, Wu, Kuo and Kreuzer, unpublished data).

	TBCs (Figure 6)	Quinolones (Figure 21)	M.EcoRII DPCs (aza-C-induced)
dinG	wild-type	wild-type	hypersensitive [#]
dnaJ	wild-type	wild-type	hypersensitive [49]
ftsK	hypersensitive	hypersensitive	hypersensitive [#]
helD	wild-type	wild-type	not reported
hflC	wild-type	wild-type	hypersensitive [49]
mfd	wild-type	wild-type	wild-type [48,49]
polB	wild-type	wild-type	wild-type [48]
recA	hypersensitive	hypersensitive	hypersensitive [45,46,47,48] [#]
recBC	hypersensitive	hypersensitive	hypersensitive [48] [#]
recFOR	hypersensitive	wild-type	wild-type [47] [#]
recG	hypersensitive	hypersensitive	hypersensitive [48] [#]
recJ	wild-type	wild-type	wild-type [48]
recQ	wild-type	wild-type	wild-type [48]
rep	hypersensitive	hypersensitive	wild-type [#]
ruvABC	hypersensitive	hypersensitive	hypersensitive [48] [#]
sbcCD	wild-type	wild-type	wild-type [#]
ssrA	hypersensitive	wild-type	hypersensitive [49]
uvrA	wild-type	wild-type	wild-type [45,46,47,48,49]
uvrD	hypersensitive	hypersensitive	hypersensitive [48,49]
xseA	wild-type	hypersensitive	not reported

4.2 Characterization of hypersensitive mutants and creation of additional mutants

4.2.1 Visualizing replication intermediates to test models for RecFOR, Rep, and UvrD involvement in the processing of M.EcoRII-C186A induced TBCs

Both aza-C-induced DPCs [43] and M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBCs block replication forks *in vivo* (Figure 5), as seen by an accumulation of bubble molecules on a 2D gel. Only the DPCs led to Y forms and RecA-dependent X structures, which indicates that DPCs lead to more frequent fork breakage than TBCs (Figure 5; [43]; see Chapter 2 discussion). The X structures are likely due to RecBCD-RecA mediated HR or replication fork regression. The ability of the RecFOR pathway to stabilize the forks stalled by TBCs may minimize fork breakage and permit Rep to dissociate the TBC. A future project would be to run 2D gels for the M.EcoRII-C186A hypersensitive mutants. It would be of particular interest to see if $\triangle recFOR$, $\triangle rep$, and $\triangle uvrD$ mutants have an accumulation of Y forms and X structures, due to more fork breakage. Seeing an increase in broken forks in $\Delta recFOR$ and Δrep , but not $\Delta uvrD$ mutants would support the hypothesis that RecFOR and RecA stabilize forks stalled by TBCs, promoting the release of TBC by Rep. While UvrD can remove transcription factors from arrays (as well as Tus and RecA), we speculate it is not powerful enough to remove a very tight binding M.EcoRII-C186A. We would also expect a decrease in the spots on the bubble arc, in $\Delta recFOR$ mutants, corresponding to a decrease in stabilized blocked forks. Conversely, we would expect an increase in intensity of spots on the bubble arc in a Δrep mutant when Rep is not clearing TBCs due to less (or more transient) fork blockage.

4.2.2 Models for FtsK involvement in processing DNA-Protein complexes

As mentioned above, we obtained the interesting result that *ftsK* mutants are hypersensitive to M.EcoRII-C186A induced TBCs (Figure 6) and quinolones (Figure 21) while other work also showed *ftsK* sensitivity to aza-C-induced DPCs (Krasich, unpublished data). FtsK is capable of stripping proteins off DNA *in vitro*, including the removal *of* MatP bound to *matS* [124]. MatP binds *matS* in the *ter* region to prevent early segregation of that domain during cell division [181]. FtsK can also displace streptavidin from biotin on DNA (Graham,J.E., Sherratt,D.J., Crozat,E. and Howarth,M. unpublished data cited in [181]). Also, the *Bacillus subtilis* FtsK orthologue, SpolIIE, is capable of stripping proteins from DNA during spore formation [182]. This supports a model where FtsK has a function in removing the tightly-bound M.EcoRII-C186A protein.

Future work with FtsK can test the hypothesis that is has a function in removing DNA-Protein complexes *in vivo*. A future experiment would be to perform 2D gels, as detailed in Chapter 2, and see if *ftsK* mutants have an increase in blocked forks, as seen by spots on the bubble arc. This would support the model that FtsK is removing the TBC.

The triplex displacement assay used to show that FtsK can remove MatP bound to *matS* [124] could be used to test if FtsK can remove M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBCs *in vitro*. To perform this assay, a DNA substrate would be engineered containing a triplex binding site downstream of an M.EcoRII recognition site. The substrate would be incubated with M.EcoRII-C186A and radio-labeled Triplex DNA. The displacement of Triplex DNA can be measured using gel electrophoresis. The percentage of M.EcoRII- C186A displaced by FtsK can be calculated based on the amount of Triplex DNA displaced. The same test could be used for aza-C-induced DPCs.

Alternatively, hypersensitivity could reflect some important role in segregation of chromosomes after damage, for example assisting XerCD in chromosome dimer resolution following HR induced by DPCs or TBCs. XerCD is a site-specific recombinase that resolves chromosome dimers [183]. The DSBs created by the DPCs, TBCs, and quinolones presumably require RecBCD-RecA mediated HR. Depending on how the resulting Holliday junction is resolved, such chromosomal HR can yield two linked copies of the chromosome, which need to be resolved prior to cell division. FtsK assisting XerCD may be required for chromosome dimer resolution before cell division can take place. Mutants of *xerC* and *xerD* would be of interest to test for hypersensitivity to aza-C, quinolones, and M.EcoRII-C186A-induction. This model would be supported if they are also hypersensitive.

4.2.3 Does the primosome have a role in replication fork restart following M.EcoRII-C186A induced TBCs?

PriA and PriB are components for the primosome, which is a complex involved in replication fork restart and the replication of certain phages and plasmids. When forks are blocked at UV damage, PriAB and Rep are required to stabilize the replisome to resume DNA synthesis [90]. It would be of interest to test if *priA* and *priB* mutants are hypersensitive to M.EcoRII-induced TBCs.

Mutants of *priA* have reduced viability and are therefore more difficult to work with. It is important to continuously confirm that additional suppressor mutations have not been acquired. I created a *priA* mutant, but was unable to transform in plasmid pBAD-MEcoRII-C186A. A functional PriA is required for replication of the pBR322 plasmid [184] and the lack of PriA was potentially the cause of the inability to obtain *priA* pBAD-MEcoRII-C186A transformants. A future direction is to instead create a BW27783 *ApriB* pBAD-MEcoRII-C186A strain and test its sensitivity to M.EcoRII-induced TBCs.

4.2.4 Model for RuvABC and SbcCD involvement at TBC-blocked forks

RuvA and RuvC are subunits of the Resolvasome, which resolves Holliday junctions and contributes to rescue of blocked DNA replication forks through replication fork reversal [52,69]. RuvA and RuvC knockout mutants are hypersensitive to aza-C-induced DPCs ([48]; Krasich et al, unpublished data), quinolone-induced cleavage complexes [65,70] and TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A (Figure 6). We propose a model that M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBC-blocked replication forks are sometimes cleaved by a nuclease to generate broken forks, which need to be repaired by RecBCD-and RuvABC-dependent HR. Evidence to support this model is that *recBC* mutants are hypersensitive to M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBCs and that these TBCs lead to blocked replication forks (see Chapter 2). We presume that a nuclease other than RuvABC is responsible for the fork cleavage as *ruvA* and *ruvC* mutants are hypersensitive to the induction of these TBCs.

One candidate for a nuclease that might cleave the blocked forks, or even DNA near the tightly bound protein, is SbcCD. This protein has double-strand DNA exonuclease activity as well as single-strand DNA endonuclease activity [111], and has been shown to cleave forks and tightly-bound proteins (see Chapter 2). We found that *sbcD* mutants are not hypersensitive to TBCs induced by M.EcoRII-C186A (Figure 6). If

SbcCD is cleaving TBC blocked forks, the broken fork could lead to cell death unless repaired by RecBCD. To test this model, we would create a *sbcD recB* double mutant. If the model was correct, we would expected the double mutant to be less sensitive to M.EcoRII-C186A induced TBCs than the hypersensitive *recB* single mutant, because break formation should be prevented. The same test would be performed with a *sbcD ruvC* double mutant to see if results support an involvement of RuvABC-dependent HR in the repair.

4.2.5 Is the tmRNA system induced when RNA polymerase is blocked by TBCs?

SsrA (tmRNA) releases stalled ribosomes from the end of an mRNA lacking a stop codon. Mutants of *ssrA* are sensitive to both aza-C-induced DPCs [49] and M.EcoRII-induced TBCs (Figure 6). This result argues that the tmRNA system plays an important role in clearing stalled ribosome-mRNA complexes generated after transcription is blocked by both aza-C-induced DPCs and M.EcoRII-induced TBCs. We therefore propose that M.EcoRII-C186A, bound to its recognition sites, can block RNA polymerase and the coupled translation machinery in much the same way as covalently attached M.EcoRII.

To demonstrate that the tmRNA system is involved in surviving aza-C-induced DPCs, aza-C treated cells expressing wild-type M.EcoRII were tested for an increase in SsrA tagged proteins [49]. Performing Western blotting with an antibody against the wild-type SsrA tag, it was shown that aza-C treatment led to a substantial increase in SsrA-tagged proteins in wild-type cells expressing M.EcoRII. The same Western blotting could be performed to determine if M.EcoRII-C186A-induced TBCs also lead to an increase in

SsrA-tagged proteins. We would expect a loss of tagging in the *ssrA* mutant. UvrD and Rep could play a role in removing the coupled transcription-translation machineries blocked by the TBC. Hypersensitive mutants, *uvrD* and *rep*, would also be tested for an increase in SsrA tagging which would support this hypothesis.

4.3 Sensitivity to quinolone-induced DPCs

In addition to the novel finding that *rep* and *ftsK* mutants are hypersensitive to quinolones (discussed above), we uncovered a few additional mutant phenotypes with quinolone studies. We discovered that *recQ* mutants are partially defective in quinolone induction of SOS. However, we did not obtain a double mutant completely defective in quinolone induction of SOS. Double mutants of *recQ rep* and *recQ ftsK* would be of interested to test for SOS response, due to the quinolone hypersensitivity.

We determined that the modest quinolone resistance seen in an *icdA* mutant is not lost in an *acrA icdA* double mutant, invalidating the Helling lab hypothesis that of the reason for *icdA* mutants being resistant to low levels of quinolones is due to upregulation of AcrAB-ToIC efflux pump. Two recent studies did provide strong experimental evidence against the Collins lab model that the modest resistance of an *icdA* mutant was due to depletion of NADH pools and therefore a decrease in ROS ([162,163]; see Chapter 4 discussion). We suspect the resistance of the *icdA* mutant is likely due to a slow-growth phenotype. This hypothesis could be tested by measuring the nal resistance of other slow-growing mutants. Measurements of resistance due to growth rate can also be performed by comparing nal resistance in rich media to minimal media and growth at 37°C to 30°C.
4.4 Final remarks

This work expands on the knowledge of how cells tolerate and process TBCs and blocked replication forks. It also allows for a direct comparison to DPCs between the same protein and DNA sequence, as well as DPCs created by quinolone treatment. The M.EcoRII-C186A system has many advantages over existing methods to study TBCs and continued work utilizing this system should prove to be very valuable in the field. Further characterization of the TBC hypersensitive mutants as well as the creation of new mutants, will also greatly expand on our understanding of the mechanisms behind TBC-induced DNA damage.

References

- 1. Nowell PC (1978) Tumors as clonal proliferation. Virchows Arch B Cell Pathol 29: 145-150.
- 2. Modrich P, Lahue R (1996) Mismatch repair in replication fidelity, genetic recombination, and cancer biology. Annu Rev Biochem 65: 101-133.
- 3. Cox EC (1997) MutS, proofreading and cancer. Genetics 146: 443-446.
- 4. Nevers P, Spatz HC (1975) *Escherichia coli* mutants *uvrD* and *uvrE* deficient in gene conversion of lambda-heteroduplexes. Mol Gen Genet 139: 233-243.
- 5. Rydberg B (1978) Bromouracil mutagenesis and mismatch repair in mutator strains of *Escherichia col*i. Mutat Res 52: 11-24.
- Glickman BW (1979) Spontaneous mutagenesis in *Escherichia coli* strains lacking 6methyladenine residues in their DNA: an altered mutational spectrum in *dam*mutants. Mutat Res 61: 153-162.
- Fang WH, Modrich P (1993) Human strand-specific mismatch repair occurs by a bidirectional mechanism similar to that of the bacterial reaction. J Biol Chem 268: 11838-11844.
- 8. Friedberg EC (2006) DNA repair and mutagenesis. 2nd ed. Washington, D.C.: ASM Press.
- Michaels ML, Miller JH (1992) The GO system protects organisms from the mutagenic effect of the spontaneous lesion 8-hydroxyguanine (7,8-dihydro-8-oxoguanine). J Bacteriol 174: 6321-6325.
- 10. Chung MH, Kasai H, Jones DS, Inoue H, Ishikawa H, et al. (1991) An endonuclease activity of *Escherichia coli* that specifically removes 8-hydroxyguanine residues from DNA. Mutat Res 254: 1-12.
- Tchou J, Kasai H, Shibutani S, Chung MH, Laval J, et al. (1991) 8-oxoguanine (8hydroxyguanine) DNA glycosylase and its substrate specificity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 88: 4690-4694.
- Al-Tassan N, Chmiel NH, Maynard J, Fleming N, Livingston AL, et al. (2002) Inherited variants of MYH associated with somatic G:C-->T:A mutations in colorectal tumors. Nat Genet 30: 227-232.

- 13. Treffers HP, Spinelli V, Belser NO (1954) A Factor (or Mutator Gene) Influencing Mutation Rates in *Escherichia coli*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 40: 1064-1071.
- 14. Maki H, Sekiguchi M (1992) MutT protein specifically hydrolyses a potent mutagenic substrate for DNA synthesis. Nature 355: 273-275.
- 15. Rebeck GW, Samson L (1991) Increased spontaneous mutation and alkylation sensitivity of *Escherichia coli* strains lacking the ogt O6-methylguanine DNA repair methyltransferase. J Bacteriol 173: 2068-2076.
- Newbold RF, Warren W, Medcalf AS, Amos J (1980) Mutagenicity of carcinogenic methylating agents is associated with a specific DNA modification. Nature 283: 596-599.
- 17. Little JW, Mount DW (1982) The SOS regulatory system of *Escherichia coli*. Cell 29: 11-22.
- Peterson KR, Ossanna N, Thliveris AT, Ennis DG, Mount DW (1988) Derepression of specific genes promotes DNA repair and mutagenesis in *Escherichia coli*. J Bacteriol 170: 1-4.
- 19. Walker GC (1985) Inducible DNA repair systems. Annu Rev Biochem 54: 425-457.
- Lewis LK, Harlow GR, Gregg-Jolly LA, Mount DW (1994) Identification of high affinity binding sites for LexA which define new DNA damage-inducible genes in *Escherichia coli*. J Mol Biol 241: 507-523.
- 21. McPartland A, Green L, Echols H (1980) Control of *recA* gene RNA in *E. coli*: regulatory and signal genes. Cell 20: 731-737.
- 22. Kuzminov A (1999) Recombinational repair of DNA damage in *Escherichia coli* and bacteriophage lambda. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 63: 751-813.
- 23. Dillingham MS, Kowalczykowski SC (2008) RecBCD enzyme and the repair of double-stranded DNA breaks. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 72: 642-671.
- 24. McGlynn P, Lloyd RG (2002) Recombinational repair and restart of damaged replication forks. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 3: 859-870.
- Parsons CA, Tsaneva I, Lloyd RG, West SC (1992) Interaction of *Escherichia coli* RuvA and RuvB proteins with synthetic Holliday junctions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89: 5452-5456.

- Whitby MC, Vincent SD, Lloyd RG (1994) Branch migration of Holliday junctions: identification of RecG protein as a junction specific DNA helicase. EMBO J 13: 5220-5228.
- 27. Courcelle J, Hanawalt PC (2003) RecA-dependent recovery of arrested DNA replication forks. Annu Rev Genet 37: 611-646.
- Becket E, Chen F, Tamae C, Miller JH (2010) Determination of hypersensitivity to genotoxic agents among Escherichia coli single gene knockout mutants. DNA Repair (Amst) 9: 949-957.
- 29. French S (1992) Consequences of replication fork movement through transcription units in vivo. Science 258: 1362-1365.
- Handa N, Morimatsu K, Lovett ST, Kowalczykowski SC (2009) Reconstitution of initial steps of dsDNA break repair by the RecF pathway of *E. coli*. Genes Dev 23: 1234-1245.
- Sakai A, Cox MM (2009) RecFOR and RecOR as distinct RecA loading pathways. J Biol Chem 284: 3264-3272.
- 32. Mirkin EV, Mirkin SM (2007) Replication fork stalling at natural impediments. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 71: 13-35.
- Labib K, Hodgson B (2007) Replication fork barriers: pausing for a break or stalling for time? EMBO Rep 8: 346-353.
- 34. Yeeles JT, Poli J, Marians KJ, Pasero P (2013) Rescuing stalled or damaged replication forks. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 5: a012815.
- 35. Lambert S, Carr AM (2013) Impediments to replication fork movement: stabilisation, reactivation and genome instability. Chromosoma 122: 33-45.
- 36. Branzei D, Foiani M (2010) Maintaining genome stability at the replication fork. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 11: 208-219.
- Ng JY, Marians KJ (1996) The ordered assembly of the phiX174-type primosome. I. Isolation and identification of intermediate protein-DNA complexes. J Biol Chem 271: 15642-15648.
- Jones JM, Nakai H (1997) The phiX174-type primosome promotes replisome assembly at the site of recombination in bacteriophage Mu transposition. EMBO J 16: 6886-6895.

- 39. Kreuzer KN (2005) Interplay between DNA replication and recombination in prokaryotes. Annu Rev Microbiol 59: 43-67.
- 40. Higgins NP, Kato K, Strauss B (1976) A model for replication repair in mammalian cells. J Mol Biol 101: 417-425.
- 41. Barker S, Weinfeld M, Murray D (2005) DNA-protein crosslinks: their induction, repair, and biological consequences. Mutat Res 589: 111-135.
- 42. Ide H, Shoulkamy MI, Nakano T, Miyamoto-Matsubara M, Salem AM (2011) Repair and biochemical effects of DNA-protein crosslinks. Mutat Res 711: 113-122.
- 43. Kuo HK, Griffith JD, Kreuzer KN (2007) 5-Azacytidine induced methyltransferase-DNA adducts block DNA replication in vivo. Cancer Res 67: 8248-8254.
- 44. Santi DV, Garrett CE, Barr PJ (1983) On the mechanism of inhibition of DNAcytosine methyltransferases by cytosine analogs. Cell 33: 9-10.
- 45. Bhagwat AS, Roberts RJ (1987) Genetic analysis of the 5-azacytidine sensitivity of *Escherichia coli* K-12. J Bacteriol 169: 1537-1546.
- 46. Lal D, Som S, Friedman S (1988) Survival and mutagenic effects of 5-azacytidine in *Escherichia coli*. Mutat Res 193: 229-236.
- 47. Nakano T, Morishita S, Katafuchi A, Matsubara M, Horikawa Y, et al. (2007) Nucleotide excision repair and homologous recombination systems commit differentially to the repair of DNA-protein crosslinks. Mol Cell 28: 147-158.
- Salem AM, Nakano T, Takuwa M, Matoba N, Tsuboi T, et al. (2009) Genetic analysis of repair and damage tolerance mechanisms for DNA-protein cross-links in *Escherichia coli*. J Bacteriol 191: 5657-5668.
- 49. Kuo HK, Krasich R, Bhagwat AS, Kreuzer KN (2010) Importance of the tmRNA system for cell survival when transcription is blocked by DNA-protein cross-links. Mol Microbiol 78: 686-700.
- 50. Khodursky AB, Zechiedrich EL, Cozzarelli NR (1995) Topoisomerase IV is a target of quinolones in *Escherichia coli*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92: 11801-11805.
- 51. Sugino A, Peebles CL, Kreuzer KN, Cozzarelli NR (1977) Mechanism of action of nalidixic acid: purification of *Escherichia coli nalA* gene product and its relationship to DNA gyrase and a novel nicking-closing enzyme. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 74: 4767-4771.

- Gellert M, Mizuuchi K, O'Dea MH, Itoh T, Tomizawa JI (1977) Nalidixic acid resistance: a second genetic character involved in DNA gyrase activity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 74: 4772-4776.
- Pohlhaus JR, Kreuzer KN (2005) Norfloxacin-induced DNA gyrase cleavage complexes block *Escherichia coli* replication forks, causing double-stranded breaks in vivo. Mol Microbiol 56: 1416-1429.
- 54. Krasilnikova MM, Smirnova EV, Krasilnikov AS, Mirkin SM (2001) A new trick for an old dog: TraY binding to a homopurine-homopyrimidine run attenuates DNA replication. J Mol Biol 313: 271-282.
- 55. Possoz C, Filipe SR, Grainge I, Sherratt DJ (2006) Tracking of controlled *Escherichia coli* replication fork stalling and restart at repressor-bound DNA in vivo. EMBO J 25: 2596-2604.
- 56. Payne BT, van Knippenberg IC, Bell H, Filipe SR, Sherratt DJ, et al. (2006) Replication fork blockage by transcription factor-DNA complexes in *Escherichia coli*. Nucleic Acids Res 34: 5194-5202.
- 57. Guy CP, Atkinson J, Gupta MK, Mahdi AA, Gwynn EJ, et al. (2009) Rep provides a second motor at the replisome to promote duplication of protein-bound DNA. Mol Cell 36: 654-666.
- Wright DJ, King K, Modrich P (1989) The negative charge of Glu-111 is required to activate the cleavage center of EcoRI endonuclease. J Biol Chem 264: 11816-11821.
- 59. Wyszynski MW, Gabbara S, Bhagwat AS (1992) Substitutions of a cysteine conserved among DNA cytosine methylases result in a variety of phenotypes. Nucleic Acids Res 20: 319-326.
- 60. Gabbara S, Sheluho D, Bhagwat AS (1995) Cytosine methyltransferase from *Escherichia coli* in which active site cysteine is replaced with serine is partially active. Biochemistry 34: 8914-8923.
- 61. Mi S, Roberts RJ (1993) The DNA binding affinity of Hhal methylase is increased by a single amino acid substitution in the catalytic center. Nucleic Acids Res 21: 2459-2464.
- Pavco PA, Steege DA (1990) Elongation by *Escherichia coli* RNA polymerase is blocked in vitro by a site-specific DNA binding protein. J Biol Chem 265: 9960-9969.

- Epshtein V, Toulme F, Rahmouni AR, Borukhov S, Nudler E (2003) Transcription through the roadblocks: the role of RNA polymerase cooperation. EMBO J 22: 4719-4727.
- Gupta MK, Guy CP, Yeeles JT, Atkinson J, Bell H, et al. (2013) Protein-DNA complexes are the primary sources of replication fork pausing in *Escherichia coli*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 110: 7252-7257.
- 65. Azvolinsky A, Giresi PG, Lieb JD, Zakian VA (2009) Highly transcribed RNA polymerase II genes are impediments to replication fork progression in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Mol Cell 34: 722-734.
- 66. Vilette D, Ehrlich SD, Michel B (1995) Transcription-induced deletions in *Escherichia coli* plasmids. Mol Microbiol 17: 493-504.
- 67. Deshpande AM, Newlon CS (1996) DNA replication fork pause sites dependent on transcription. Science 272: 1030-1033.
- 68. Mirkin EV, Mirkin SM (2005) Mechanisms of transcription-replication collisions in bacteria. Mol Cell Biol 25: 888-895.
- 69. Prado F, Aguilera A (2005) Impairment of replication fork progression mediates RNA pollI transcription-associated recombination. EMBO J 24: 1267-1276.
- Wang JD, Berkmen MB, Grossman AD (2007) Genome-wide coorientation of replication and transcription reduces adverse effects on replication in *Bacillus subtilis*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104: 5608-5613.
- 71. Srivatsan A, Tehranchi A, MacAlpine DM, Wang JD (2010) Co-orientation of replication and transcription preserves genome integrity. PLoS Genet 6: e1000810.
- 72. Brewer BJ, Fangman WL (1988) A replication fork barrier at the 3' end of yeast ribosomal RNA genes. Cell 55: 637-643.
- 73. Pomerantz RT, O'Donnell M (2008) The replisome uses mRNA as a primer after colliding with RNA polymerase. Nature 456: 762-766.
- 74. Pomerantz RT, O'Donnell M (2010) Direct restart of a replication fork stalled by a head-on RNA polymerase. J Vis Exp.
- 75. Hiasa H, Marians KJ (1994) Tus prevents overreplication of *oriC* plasmid DNA. J Biol Chem 269: 26959-26968.

- 76. Pelletier AJ, Hill TM, Kuempel PL (1989) Termination sites T1 and T2 from the *Escherichia coli* chromosome inhibit DNA replication in ColE1-derived plasmids. J Bacteriol 171: 1739-1741.
- 77. Hill TM, Tecklenburg ML, Pelletier AJ, Kuempel PL (1989) *tus*, the trans-acting gene required for termination of DNA replication in *Escherichia coli*, encodes a DNA-binding protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 86: 1593-1597.
- 78. Horiuchi T, Nishitani H, Kobayashi T (1995) A new type of *E. coli* recombinational hotspot which requires for activity both DNA replication termination events and the Chi sequence. Adv Biophys 31: 133-147.
- 79. Hill TM, Henson JM, Kuempel PL (1987) The terminus region of the *Escherichia coli* chromosome contains two separate loci that exhibit polar inhibition of replication. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 84: 1754-1758.
- Horiuchi T, Fujimura Y (1995) Recombinational rescue of the stalled DNA replication fork: a model based on analysis of an *Escherichia coli* strain with a chromosome region difficult to replicate. J Bacteriol 177: 783-791.
- 81. Sharma B, Hill TM (1995) Insertion of inverted Ter sites into the terminus region of the Escherichia coli chromosome delays completion of DNA replication and disrupts the cell cycle. Mol Microbiol 18: 45-61.
- 82. Bidnenko V, Ehrlich SD, Michel B (2002) Replication fork collapse at replication terminator sequences. EMBO J 21: 3898-3907.
- Bidnenko V, Lestini R, Michel B (2006) The *Escherichia coli* UvrD helicase is essential for Tus removal during recombination-dependent replication restart from Ter sites. Mol Microbiol 62: 382-396.
- 84. Flores MJ, Sanchez N, Michel B (2005) A fork-clearing role for UvrD. Mol Microbiol 57: 1664-1675.
- 85. Chan GL, Doetsch PW, Haseltine WA (1985) Cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers and (6-4) photoproducts block polymerization by DNA polymerase I. Biochemistry 24: 5723-5728.
- 86. Setlow RB, Swenson PA, Carrier WL (1963) Thymine Dimers and Inhibition of DNA Synthesis by Ultraviolet Irradiation of Cells. Science 142: 1464-1466.
- 87. Courcelle J, Crowley DJ, Hanawalt PC (1999) Recovery of DNA replication in UVirradiated *Escherichia coli* requires both excision repair and *recF* protein function. J Bacteriol 181: 916-922.

- Courcelle J, Carswell-Crumpton C, Hanawalt PC (1997) recF and recR are required for the resumption of replication at DNA replication forks in *Escherichia coli*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94: 3714-3719.
- Chow KH, Courcelle J (2004) RecO acts with RecF and RecR to protect and maintain replication forks blocked by UV-induced DNA damage in *Escherichia coli*. J Biol Chem 279: 3492-3496.
- 90. Courcelle CT, Landstrom AJ, Anderson B, Courcelle J (2012) Cellular characterization of the primosome and rep helicase in processing and restoration of replication following arrest by UV-induced DNA damage in *Escherichia coli*. J Bacteriol 194: 3977-3986.
- 91. Seigneur M, Bidnenko V, Ehrlich SD, Michel B (1998) RuvAB acts at arrested replication forks. Cell 95: 419-430.
- 92. Seigneur M, Ehrlich SD, Michel B (2000) RuvABC-dependent double-strand breaks in *dnaB*ts mutants require *recA*. Mol Microbiol 38: 565-574.
- 93. Belle JJ, Casey A, Courcelle CT, Courcelle J (2007) Inactivation of the DnaB helicase leads to the collapse and degradation of the replication fork: a comparison to UV-induced arrest. J Bacteriol 189: 5452-5462.
- 94. Brewer BJ, Lockshon D, Fangman WL (1992) The arrest of replication forks in the rDNA of yeast occurs independently of transcription. Cell 71: 267-276.
- 95. Kobayashi T, Hidaka M, Nishizawa M, Horiuchi T (1992) Identification of a site required for DNA replication fork blocking activity in the rRNA gene cluster in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Mol Gen Genet 233: 355-362.
- 96. Kobayashi T, Horiuchi T (1996) A yeast gene product, Fob1 protein, required for both replication fork blocking and recombinational hotspot activities. Genes Cells 1: 465-474.
- 97. Dalgaard JZ, Klar AJ (2001) A DNA replication-arrest site RTS1 regulates imprinting by determining the direction of replication at *mat1* in *S. pombe*. Genes Dev 15: 2060-2068.
- Lambert S, Watson A, Sheedy DM, Martin B, Carr AM (2005) Gross chromosomal rearrangements and elevated recombination at an inducible site-specific replication fork barrier. Cell 121: 689-702.
- 99. Matson SW (1986) Escherichia coli helicase II (*urvD* gene product) translocates unidirectionally in a 3' to 5' direction. J Biol Chem 261: 10169-10175.

- 100. Yarranton GT, Gefter ML (1979) Enzyme-catalyzed DNA unwinding: studies on *Escherichia coli rep* protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 76: 1658-1662.
- 101. Bedinger P, Hochstrasser M, Jongeneel CV, Alberts BM (1983) Properties of the T4 bacteriophage DNA replication apparatus: the T4 *dda* DNA helicase is required to pass a bound RNA polymerase molecule. Cell 34: 115-123.
- 102. Santi DV, Norment A, Garrett CE (1984) Covalent bond formation between a DNAcytosine methyltransferase and DNA containing 5-azacytosine. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 81: 6993-6997.
- 103. Friedman S (1985) The irreversible binding of azacytosine-containing DNA fragments to bacterial DNA(cytosine-5)methyltransferases. J Biol Chem 260: 5698-5705.
- 104. Friedman KL, Brewer BJ (1995) Analysis of replication intermediates by twodimensional agarose gel electrophoresis. Methods Enzymol 262: 613-627.
- 105. Courcelle J, Donaldson JR, Chow KH, Courcelle CT (2003) DNA damage-induced replication fork regression and processing in *Escherichia coli*. Science 299: 1064-1067.
- 106. McDaniel LS, Rogers LH, Hill WE (1978) Survival of recombination-deficient mutants of *Escherichia coli* during incubation with nalidixic acid. J Bacteriol 134: 1195-1198.
- 107. Liu A, Tran L, Becket E, Lee K, Chinn L, et al. (2010) Antibiotic sensitivity profiles determined with an *Escherichia coli* gene knockout collection: generating an antibiotic bar code. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 54: 1393-1403.
- 108. Courcelle J, Hanawalt PC (1999) RecQ and RecJ process blocked replication forks prior to the resumption of replication in UV-irradiated *Escherichia coli*. Mol Gen Genet 262: 543-551.
- 109. Donaldson JR, Courcelle CT, Courcelle J (2004) RuvAB and RecG are not essential for the recovery of DNA synthesis following UV-induced DNA damage in *Escherichia coli*. Genetics 166: 1631-1640.
- 110. Donaldson JR, Courcelle CT, Courcelle J (2006) RuvABC is required to resolve holliday junctions that accumulate following replication on damaged templates in *Escherichia coli.* J Biol Chem 281: 28811-28821.
- 111. Connelly JC, Leach DR (1996) The *sbcC* and *sbcD* genes of *Escherichia coli* encode a nuclease involved in palindrome inviability and genetic recombination. Genes Cells 1: 285-291.

- 112. Connelly JC, Kirkham LA, Leach DR (1998) The SbcCD nuclease of *Escherichia coli* is a structural maintenance of chromosomes (SMC) family protein that cleaves hairpin DNA. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95: 7969-7974.
- Connelly JC, de Leau ES, Leach DR (2003) Nucleolytic processing of a proteinbound DNA end by the *E. coli* SbcCD (MR) complex. DNA Repair (Amst) 2: 795-807.
- 114. Baharoglu Z, Lestini R, Duigou S, Michel B (2010) RNA polymerase mutations that facilitate replication progression in the *rep uvrD recF* mutant lacking two accessory replicative helicases. Mol Microbiol 77: 324-336.
- 115. Boubakri H, de Septenville AL, Viguera E, Michel B (2010) The helicases DinG, Rep and UvrD cooperate to promote replication across transcription units in vivo. EMBO J 29: 145-157.
- 116. Michel B, Ehrlich SD, Uzest M (1997) DNA double-strand breaks caused by replication arrest. EMBO J 16: 430-438.
- 117. Veaute X, Delmas S, Selva M, Jeusset J, Le Cam E, et al. (2005) UvrD helicase, unlike Rep helicase, dismantles RecA nucleoprotein filaments in *Escherichia coli*. EMBO J 24: 180-189.
- 118. Nakano T, Miyamoto-Matsubara M, Shoulkamy MI, Salem AM, Pack SP, et al. (2013) Translocation and stability of replicative DNA helicases upon encountering DNA-protein cross-links. J Biol Chem 288: 4649-4658.
- 119. Mendonca VM, Kaiser-Rogers K, Matson SW (1993) Double helicase II (*uvrD*)helicase IV (*helD*) deletion mutants are defective in the recombination pathways of *Escherichia coli*. J Bacteriol 175: 4641-4651.
- 120. Voloshin ON, Vanevski F, Khil PP, Camerini-Otero RD (2003) Characterization of the DNA damage-inducible helicase DinG from *Escherichia coli*. J Biol Chem 278: 28284-28293.
- 121. Selby CP, Sancar A (1993) Molecular mechanism of transcription-repair coupling. Science 260: 53-58.
- 122. Schalow BJ, Courcelle CT, Courcelle J (2012) Mfd is required for rapid recovery of transcription following UV-induced DNA damage but not oxidative DNA damage in *Escherichia coli*. J Bacteriol 194: 2637-2645.
- 123. Bigot S, Corre J, Louarn JM, Cornet F, Barre FX (2004) FtsK activities in Xer recombination, DNA mobilization and cell division involve overlapping and separate domains of the protein. Mol Microbiol 54: 876-886.

- 124. Graham JE, Sivanathan V, Sherratt DJ, Arciszewska LK (2010) FtsK translocation on DNA stops at XerCD-dif. Nucleic Acids Res 38: 72-81.
- 125. Gordon GS, Wright A (2000) DNA segregation in bacteria. Annu Rev Microbiol 54: 681-708.
- 126. Banuett F, Herskowitz I (1987) Identification of polypeptides encoded by an *Escherichia coli* locus (*hflA*) that governs the lysis-lysogeny decision of bacteriophage lambda. J Bacteriol 169: 4076-4085.
- 127. Kihara A, Akiyama Y, Ito K (1996) A protease complex in the Escherichia coli plasma membrane: HflKC (HflA) forms a complex with FtsH (HflB), regulating its proteolytic activity against SecY. EMBO J 15: 6122-6131.
- 128. Vales LD, Rabin BA, Chase JW (1982) Subunit structure of *Escherichia coli* exonuclease VII. J Biol Chem 257: 8799-8805.
- 129. Viswanathan M, Lanjuin A, Lovett ST (1999) Identification of RNase T as a highcopy suppressor of the UV sensitivity associated with single-strand DNA exonuclease deficiency in *Escherichia coli*. Genetics 151: 929-934.
- 130. Chase JW, Richardson CC (1977) *Escherichia coli* mutants deficient in exonuclease VII. J Bacteriol 129: 934-947.
- 131. Kornberg T, Gefter ML (1971) Purification and DNA synthesis in cell-free extracts: properties of DNA polymerase II. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 68: 761-764.
- 132. Ishino Y, Iwasaki H, Fukui H, Mineno J, Kato I, et al. (1992) Aphidicolin inhibits DNA polymerizing activity but not nucleolytic activity of *Escherichia coli* DNA polymerase II. Biochimie 74: 131-136.
- 133. Rangarajan S, Woodgate R, Goodman MF (2002) Replication restart in UVirradiated *Escherichia coli* involving pols II, III, V, PriA, RecA and RecFOR proteins. Mol Microbiol 43: 617-628.
- 134. Rangarajan S, Woodgate R, Goodman MF (1999) A phenotype for enigmatic DNA polymerase II: a pivotal role for pol II in replication restart in UV-irradiated *Escherichia coli.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96: 9224-9229.
- 135. Berardini M, Foster PL, Loechler EL (1999) DNA polymerase II (*polB*) is involved in a new DNA repair pathway for DNA interstrand cross-links in *Escherichia coli*. J Bacteriol 181: 2878-2882.

- 136. Courcelle CT, Belle JJ, Courcelle J (2005) Nucleotide excision repair or polymerase V-mediated lesion bypass can act to restore UV-arrested replication forks in *Escherichia coli.* J Bacteriol 187: 6953-6961.
- 137. Barre FX, Soballe B, Michel B, Aroyo M, Robertson M, et al. (2001) Circles: the replication-recombination-chromosome segregation connection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98: 8189-8195.
- 138. Erzberger JP, Berger JM (2006) Evolutionary relationships and structural mechanisms of AAA+ proteins. Annu Rev Biophys Biomol Struct 35: 93-114.
- 139. Ammelburg M, Frickey T, Lupas AN (2006) Classification of AAA+ proteins. J Struct Biol 156: 2-11.
- 140. Iyer LM, Leipe DD, Koonin EV, Aravind L (2004) Evolutionary history and higher order classification of AAA+ ATPases. J Struct Biol 146: 11-31.
- 141. Shibata T, Hishida T, Kubota Y, Han YW, Iwasaki H, et al. (2005) Functional overlap between RecA and MgsA (RarA) in the rescue of stalled replication forks in *Escherichia coli*. Genes Cells 10: 181-191.
- 142. Sherratt DJ, Soballe B, Barre FX, Filipe S, Lau I, et al. (2004) Recombination and chromosome segregation. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 359: 61-69.
- 143. Khlebnikov A, Datsenko KA, Skaug T, Wanner BL, Keasling JD (2001) Homogeneous expression of the P(BAD) promoter in *Escherichia coli* by constitutive expression of the low-affinity high-capacity AraE transporter. Microbiology 147: 3241-3247.
- 144. Baba T, Ara T, Hasegawa M, Takai Y, Okumura Y, et al. (2006) Construction of *Escherichia coli* K-12 in-frame, single-gene knockout mutants: the Keio collection. Mol Syst Biol 2: 2006 0008.
- 145. Miller JH (1992) A Short Course in Bacterial Genetics: Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press.
- 146. Sandler SJ (1994) Studies on the mechanism of reduction of UV-inducible sulAp expression by *recF* overexpression in *Escherichia coli* K-12. Mol Gen Genet 245: 741-749.
- 147. Wang L, Eastmond DA (2002) Catalytic inhibitors of topoisomerase II are DNAdamaging agents: induction of chromosomal damage by merbarone and ICRF-187. Environ Mol Mutagen 39: 348-356.

- 148. Chen AY, Liu LF (1994) DNA topoisomerases: essential enzymes and lethal targets. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 34: 191-218.
- 149. Hong G, Kreuzer KN (2000) An antitumor drug-induced topoisomerase cleavage complex blocks a bacteriophage T4 replication fork in vivo. Mol Cell Biol 20: 594-603.
- 150. Drlica K, Zhao X (1997) DNA gyrase, topoisomerase IV, and the 4-quinolones. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 61: 377-392.
- Cook TM, Deitz WH, Goss WA (1966) Mechanism of action of nalidixic acid on Escherichia coli. IV. Effects on the stability of cellular constituents. J Bacteriol 91: 774-779.
- 152. Chen CR, Malik M, Snyder M, Drlica K (1996) DNA gyrase and topoisomerase IV on the bacterial chromosome: quinolone-induced DNA cleavage. J Mol Biol 258: 627-637.
- 153. Neale MJ, Pan J, Keeney S (2005) Endonucleolytic processing of covalent proteinlinked DNA double-strand breaks. Nature 436: 1053-1057.
- 154. Hong G, Kreuzer KN (2003) Endonuclease cleavage of blocked replication forks: An indirect pathway of DNA damage from antitumor drug-topoisomerase complexes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100: 5046-5051.
- 155. Gudas LJ, Pardee AB (1976) DNA synthesis inhibition and the induction of protein X in *Escherichia coli.* J Mol Biol 101: 459-477.
- 156. Sassanfar M, Roberts JW (1990) Nature of the SOS-inducing signal in *Escherichia coli*. The involvement of DNA replication. J Mol Biol 212: 79-96.
- 157. Zhao X, Malik M, Chan N, Drlica-Wagner A, Wang JY, et al. (2006) Lethal action of quinolones against a temperature-sensitive dnaB replication mutant of *Escherichia coli*. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 50: 362-364.
- 158. Helling RB, Kukora JS (1971) Nalidixic acd-resistant mutants of *Escherichia coli* deficient in isocitrate dehydrogenase. J Bacteriol 105: 1224-1226.
- 159. Helling RB, Janes BK, Kimball H, Tran T, Bundesmann M, et al. (2002) Toxic waste disposal in *Escherichia coli.* J Bacteriol 184: 3699-3703.
- 160. Kohanski MA, Dwyer DJ, Hayete B, Lawrence CA, Collins JJ (2007) A common mechanism of cellular death induced by bactericidal antibiotics. Cell 130: 797-810.

- 161. Hassett DJ, Imlay JA (2007) Bactericidal antibiotics and oxidative stress: a radical proposal. ACS Chem Biol 2: 708-710.
- 162. Liu Y, Imlay JA (2013) Cell death from antibiotics without the involvement of reactive oxygen species. Science 339: 1210-1213.
- 163. Keren I, Wu Y, Inocencio J, Mulcahy LR, Lewis K (2013) Killing by bactericidal antibiotics does not depend on reactive oxygen species. Science 339: 1213-1216.
- 164. Olivero OA (2007) Mechanisms of genotoxicity of nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors. Environ Mol Mutagen 48: 215-223.
- 165. Yano ST, Rothman-Denes LB (2011) A phage-encoded inhibitor of *Escherichia coli* DNA replication targets the DNA polymerase clamp loader. Mol Microbiol 79: 1325-1338.
- 166. Heitman J, Model P (1991) SOS induction as an in vivo assay of enzyme-DNA interactions. Gene 103: 1-9.
- 167. Kenyon CJ, Walker GC (1980) DNA-damaging agents stimulate gene expression at specific loci in *Escherichia coli*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 77: 2819-2823.
- 168. Miller JH (1972) Experiments in molecular genetics. [Cold Spring Harbor, N.Y.]: Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory. xvi, 466 p. p.
- 169. O'Reilly EK, Kreuzer KN (2004) Isolation of SOS constitutive mutants of *Escherichia coli.* J Bacteriol 186: 7149-7160.
- 170. Pohlhaus JR, Long DT, O'Reilly E, Kreuzer KN (2008) The epsilon subunit of DNA polymerase III Is involved in the nalidixic acid-induced SOS response in *Escherichia coli*. J Bacteriol 190: 5239-5247.
- 171. Hishida T, Han YW, Shibata T, Kubota Y, Ishino Y, et al. (2004) Role of the *Escherichia coli* RecQ DNA helicase in SOS signaling and genome stabilization at stalled replication forks. Genes Dev 18: 1886-1897.
- 172. Newmark KG, O'Reilly EK, Pohlhaus JR, Kreuzer KN (2005) Genetic analysis of the requirements for SOS induction by nalidixic acid in *Escherichia coli*. Gene 356: 69-76.
- 173. Sutherland JH, Tse-Dinh YC (2010) Analysis of RuvABC and RecG involvement in the *Escherichia coli* response to the covalent topoisomerase-DNA complex. J Bacteriol 192: 4445-4451.

- 174. Han X, Dorsey-Oresto A, Malik M, Wang JY, Drlica K, et al. (2010) *Escherichia coli* genes that reduce the lethal effects of stress. BMC Microbiol 10: 35.
- 175. Aedo S, Tse-Dinh YC (2013) SbcCD-mediated processing of covalent gyrase-DNA complex in *Escherichia coli*. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 57: 5116-5119.
- 176. Kohanski MA, Dwyer DJ, Collins JJ (2010) How antibiotics kill bacteria: from targets to networks. Nat Rev Microbiol 8: 423-435.
- 177. Mount DW (1977) A mutant of *Escherichia coli* showing constitutive expression of the lysogenic induction and error-prone DNA repair pathways. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 74: 300-304.
- 178. Hill SA, Little JW (1988) Allele replacement in *Escherichia coli* by use of a selectable marker for resistance to spectinomycin: replacement of the *lexA* gene. J Bacteriol 170: 5913-5915.
- 179. Datsenko KA, Wanner BL (2000) One-step inactivation of chromosomal genes in Escherichia coli K-12 using PCR products. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97: 6640-6645.
- 180. Cherepanov PP, Wackernagel W (1995) Gene disruption in *Escherichia coli*: TcR and KmR cassettes with the option of Flp-catalyzed excision of the antibiotic-resistance determinant. Gene 158: 9-14.
- 181. Mercier R, Petit MA, Schbath S, Robin S, El Karoui M, et al. (2008) The MatP/matS site-specific system organizes the terminus region of the *E. coli* chromosome into a macrodomain. Cell 135: 475-485.
- 182. Marquis KA, Burton BM, Nollmann M, Ptacin JL, Bustamante C, et al. (2008) SpoIIIE strips proteins off the DNA during chromosome translocation. Genes Dev 22: 1786-1795.
- 183. Blakely GW, Sherratt DJ (1994) Interactions of the site-specific recombinases XerC and XerD with the recombination site dif. Nucleic Acids Res 22: 5613-5620.
- 184. Minden JS, Marians KJ (1985) Replication of pBR322 DNA in vitro with purified proteins. Requirement for topoisomerase I in the maintenance of template specificity. J Biol Chem 260: 9316-9325.

Biography

Morgan Leigh Henderson

Birth Place: Corpus Christi, Texas

Birth Date: July 30, 1981

Education:

2004-2014 Ph.D., University Program in Genetics and Genomics- Duke

University

2000-2003 B.S., Microbiology- Texas A&M University

Publications:

Summer EJ, Gonzalez CF, Bomer M, Carlile T, Embry A, et al. (2006) Divergence and mosaicism among virulent soil phages of the Burkholderia cepacia complex. J Bacteriol 188: 255-268.